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(1)

SUDAN: CONSOLIDATING PEACE WHILE 
CONFRONTING GENOCIDE 

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 22, 2005

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 

Washington, DC. 
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:38 a.m., in room 

2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Henry J. Hyde (Chair-
man of the Committee) presiding. 

Chairman HYDE. The Committee will come to order. The chal-
lenges we face today in Sudan are perhaps among the most dif-
ficult of our time. On the one hand, the peaceful resolution of a dec-
ades-long civil war between the North and South is critical, an 
opening that could provide untold opportunities for peace, economic 
development and democratic aspirations. 

On the other hand, a genocidal conflict rages in the Darfur re-
gion of western Sudan, a conflict which claims up to 10,000 lives 
per month. 

Finally, the odious regime responsible for atrocities in both of 
those wars has offered the United States valuable support in the 
global war on terrorism. It is all too easy to see one of these devel-
opments as more important than the other, but I believe that 
would be a mistake. Let us learn the lessons of our past failures 
in Sudan. 

The war between the North and South claimed the lives of over 
2 million Sudanese and was punctuated by incredible brutality, in-
cluding indiscriminate attacks against civilians, forcible conscrip-
tion, enslavement, mass murder, arson and rape. The United 
States poured hundreds of millions of dollars into humanitarian re-
lief for Sudan but never bothered to engage in a high-level effort 
to resolve the conflict until President Bush appointed Senator John 
Danforth as a special envoy in 2001. 

In the 1990s, when the war between the Government in Khar-
toum and rebels in the South was at its peak, the Sudanese Gov-
ernment sought a diplomatic rapprochement with the United 
States. Khartoum, we were told, was willing to turn over a very 
well-known terrorist to U.S. law enforcement. But because of the 
war between North and South, and because of concerns about 
Khartoum’s atrocious conduct in the war, the offer was refused. 

Later, President Clinton described his failure to accept that offer 
as the biggest mistake of his Presidency. The terrorist was Osama 
bin Laden. 

In Darfur today, the Sudanese Government is employing many 
of the same tactics it used in the South. No one knows the precise 
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number of those who have perished as a result of the genocide, but 
numerous observers place the figure at roughly 300,000. Over 2 
million Darfurians have been forced from their homes. Entire vil-
lages have been razed. There are widespread reports of arbitrary 
killing, abduction, looting, torture and rape. 

Now, just as in the 1990s, reports of a visit to the United States 
by the Sudanese intelligence chief, who allegedly has shared valu-
able information relating to the war on terrorism, have sparked 
outrage among those who rightly are concerned by genocide in 
Darfur. 

In this context, there are three temptations that must be resisted 
today. The first is to focus solely on the crisis in Darfur at the ex-
pense of solidifying the historic North-South Peace Accord. The sec-
ond, is to allow the end of the conflict between North and South 
to blind us to the grave human tragedy unfolding in Darfur. The 
third, is to allow the Government of Sudan’s reported cooperation 
in the war on terrorism to outweigh all of the above. 

There will be no easy answers, but we must hold these three 
equally vexing challenges in our heads and be sure that we do not 
sacrifice one challenge to meet the others. The consequences of 
shortsightedness, as we saw on September 11, 2001, and continue 
to see today in Darfur, are horrifying. Before turning to the es-
teemed Ranking Democratic Member, allow me to note that the 
Committee will entertain 1-minute remarks by any Member who 
feels compelled to make them. 

I do, however, encourage restraint. We have a great deal to cover 
today, and we want to make sure that we allow enough time for 
questions. 

With that, I turn to my friend, the distinguished Ranking Demo-
cratic Member Tom Lantos, for his opening remarks. 

Mr. LANTOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I want 
to thank you for holding this most important hearing on the hor-
rendous situation in Sudan. 

Before dealing with Sudan, I would like to ask Deputy Secretary 
Zoellick to carry to Secretary Rice our strong admiration for the 
powerful, historic and courageous speech she made in Cairo and in 
Saudi Arabia on the importance of opening up non-democratic re-
gimes. This is the first time in history that an American Secretary 
of State in Cairo and in Riyadh made speeches calling on democra-
tization by Saudi Arabia and Egypt, and I strongly applaud her ef-
forts. 

Mr. Chairman, with this forum and others, our Committee con-
tinues to press diligently for more action to stop the human rights 
abuses in the Darfur region of Sudan, even as the international 
community chooses to maintain its focus on securing the peace. 

After 20 years of civil war, South Sudan has been liberated. But 
it now faces the daunting task of achieving stability and prosperity. 
While South Sudan now has the good fortune to look toward the 
future, Darfur still is in the midst of a genocide that harkens back 
to the worst moments in human history. As the only survivor of the 
Holocaust ever elected to Congress, I feel particular kinship to the 
people of Darfur. 

Mr. Chairman, as you know well, my commitment to promoting 
human rights stems from my own early experiences with oppres-
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sion and genocide. But we need not look back as far as World War 
II to find an example of a situation in which more timely interven-
tion could have prevented a tragedy. 

This week, my wife and I have the privilege of meeting in my of-
fice a genuine hero, Paul Rusesabagina. His courageous action dur-
ing the senseless ethnic violence of Rwanda during the 1990s saved 
over 1,000 lives and has been commemorated in the remarkable 
film, Hotel Rwanda. Mr. Chairman, the world could use more he-
roes, but the situation that gave rise to this one must not be al-
lowed to play out on the African Continent again. 

While there is no doubt that one has to deal with the devil at 
times to bring peace, we should not let Khartoum cover a multitude 
of sins just because it reluctantly and belatedly reached an accord 
with South Sudan. 

International pressure, led by the United States, has reduced the 
large-scale violence against the people of Darfur over the past few 
months, primarily in the areas where the African Union monitors 
have been present. 

Yet, Mr. Chairman, in areas where there are no monitors, geno-
cide by attrition continues. Protection of civilians in the Darfur re-
gion has been pitifully poor. For some months now, I have been 
calling for the United Nations to implement a clear, immediate, ci-
vilian protection strategy to safeguard the people of Darfur from 
genocide. 

African Union troops responsible for monitoring the cease-fire in 
Darfur were given neither the mandate nor the capacity to enforce 
it. Even more sickening, the African Union deployment required 
the consent of the sponsors of genocide sitting in Khartoum. The 
African Union now plans to increase its ranks in Darfur to 7,731 
troops by September. But this is still woefully insufficient to mon-
itor Darfur, a territory the size of France. 

In my judgment, no fewer than 15,000 troops are needed to pro-
tect civilians against Khartoum and its Arab militias. 

Mr. Chairman, even increasing the troop strength in Darfur is 
not enough. The African Union needs to add teeth to its mandate 
of the forces in Darfur so that soldiers can take any measure nec-
essary to protect citizens from attack. The African Union finally 
has agreed to augment its deployment with logistical communica-
tions and other support from NATO and the European Union. 

But even if that happens—and it will take some time before that 
happens—I strongly urge NATO and the European Union to step 
into the breach and to implement a robust protection mission until 
the AU troops can fully deploy. With the defeat of the European 
Constitution by both Holland and France, Europe is in disarray. I 
can’t conceive of a more effective and meaningful and lifesaving 
move by the European Union than to take military action in Darfur 
to save lives. If the European Union does that, if the European 
Union provides NATO with the necessary forces and commitment, 
we will rapidly forget the collapse of the Constitution. 

Mr. Chairman, the genocide in Darfur is not just an African cri-
sis. It is a crisis of all humanitarians, and as such, it obligates all 
of us to act with great urgency. I want to commend Secretary 
Zoellick for his outstanding work in Africa, and I look forward to 
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his testimony for what the United States is prepared to do to stop 
the slaughter in Darfur. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Lantos. 
We will now entertain 1-minute statements for those who wish 

to make them. 
First, Mr. Leach of Iowa. 
Mr. Smith of New Jersey. 
Mr. SMITH OF NEW JERSEY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair-

man. 
Two years ago the Government of Sudan, responding to the for-

mation of two rebel movements in the Western Darfur region, initi-
ated a terror campaign, as we all know, against the residents, 
through direct attacks on rebels and civilians and through a mili-
tia, known as the Janjaweed. State-sponsored violence has dis-
placed more than 2 million residents of the region and killed be-
tween 180,000 and 400,000 persons in Darfur. 

This, on top of the genocide that has happened in the South, 
where 2 million people have been killed and 4 million displaced. 
The United Nations referred to the killing and displacement of peo-
ple as ethnic cleansing. I am happy to say that our President, 
President Bush, Secretaries of State Colin Powell and Condoleezza 
Rice and other members of our government have called it for what 
it is, a genocide. 

Today, an estimated 10,000 residents in Darfur continue to die 
each month. Most of these deaths, as we know, are due to illness 
or starvation as a result of attacks on humanitarian supply ship-
ments by Darfur rebels. Mr. Chairman, the African Union mission 
in Sudan has asked for and has been given primacy in preventing 
further killings of civilians in safeguarding humanitarian supplies 
in Darfur. 

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. SMITH OF NEW JERSEY. This is a good sign, and hopefully, 

they will be successful. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Payne. 
Mr. PAYNE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and thank 

you, Mr. Lantos, for calling this very important meeting. I believe 
that this is a very timely hearing, because I would like to know 
what the United States policy toward Sudan is. Up to now, it 
seems very unclear. There is one government that stands out in to-
day’s world as the most heinous, the most abusive, the most uncon-
scionable evil regime; that is the former National Islamic Front 
(NIF) Government, now called the National Congress Party. 

This regime, which came to power through a bloody coup in 1989, 
has not ceased to stretch the limits of the mind of the ability to 
comprehend a brutality that one human can inflict upon another 
human, nor has it ceased to challenge the international commu-
nity’s threshold for witnessing human suffering. 

Not only did the NIF Government harbor Osama bin Laden—the 
Bush Administration’s primary foe in the war on terror, who mas-
terminded the tragic events of September 11th and the bombing of 
the Nairobi and Dar es Salaam Embassies and the assassination 
attempt on Egyptian President Hosni Mubarak—the same gen-
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tleman who was invited to the United States, Mr. Gosh, was the 
one in charge of all those activities. They tell me that leopards 
don’t change spots. 

It turns out the people of the Nuba Mountains, where they had 
a well orchestrated campaign to kill, they then went after the 
South with the new oil money and viewed the bombardment with 
the Antonovs——

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. PAYNE. This government is wrong, and I look forward to your 

testimony. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Royce. 
Mr. ROYCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Deputy Secretary, I welcome the chance to work with you. You 

showed great commitment to Africa as the U.S. Trade Representa-
tive. Now you have thrown yourself into the Sudan crisis. Moving 
ahead will require the energetic commitment you gave to the 
United States-Africa trade agenda. The last Congress came to the 
conclusion that the Sudanese Government was responsible for gen-
ocidal killing in Darfur. The Administration seconded that finding, 
and President Bush signed legislation affirming it. 

In January, I travelled to Darfur, a trip that reconfirmed the 
genocide finding for me. We were in Tine, a town formerly of 
20,000, where there are 200 survivors. 

If we believe the genocide is occurring in Darfur, and I know that 
other factors are in play, including land disputes, but if these don’t 
void the genocidal factors, then we should act with great urgency. 
You have gone to the Sudan, and the United States has done far 
more than many other countries, many of which don’t wish to be-
lieve that genocide is occurring. But I can’t help but sense that 
greater urgency is needed. 

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. ROYCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Delahunt. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I just want to associate myself with the remarks 

of the Ranking Member, Mr. Lantos. I think he really got this 
right. There is no time. There ought to be a sense of urgency, and 
I would even extend this to the involvement of the United States 
in any action that would be undertaken by the EU, by NATO. Ob-
viously, we are a member of NATO. But genocide, this is the ulti-
mate act of terrorism. 

If there is a war on terror that needs immediate intervention, it 
is happening in Darfur. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Rohrabacher. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I am just—thank you very much for coming today, and I would 

be very interested in the testimony. I would hope that as we move 
forward and look at what is going on in Sudan and try to find long-
term solutions to the challenges we face, I hope that we also take, 
not just a long-term approach to Sudan, but a regional view of 
what it is going to take to have peace in that area. As you know, 
first we had the Sudanese civil war. Then you have this Darfur 
genocide. 

From what I understand, the situation between Eritrea and Ethi-
opia this moment is about to explode unless we pay more attention 
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to it. If that happens, it is going to engulf that whole area. All the 
good work we have done for Sudan and even what we do to help 
in Darfur, is going to be for naught. 

So I would admonish the Administration to start paying some at-
tention. We can do something to stop a conflict between Ethiopia 
and Eritrea. We should be doing it. It will have incredible implica-
tions on your ability to do your job in Sudan and these other chal-
lenges we face. 

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Ms. Lee of California. 
Ms. LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I, too, want to welcome you, Deputy Secretary, and thank you, 

Mr. Chairman, for this hearing. 
I want to also follow up with Mr. Payne’s comment and questions 

with regard to United States policy toward the Sudan. I believe it 
was in April the United States Government hosted, or at least in-
vited and had discussions with the top intelligence chief of the 
Sudan, and now we are in a hearing, and you may clarify this 
later, that a high-level delegation may be visiting the United 
States. 

Also, I am hearing that there are discussions with regard to the 
lifting of sanctions against this regime. So I wanted to—and during 
the questioning, I want to clarify from you what is taking place. 

I had the privilege to visit the Sudan with Chairman Royce, and 
what I saw was unbelievable. Genocide is occurring. There should 
be no discussion with regard to the lifting of sanctions. And yes, 
we have to deal with the war on terror, but we have got to figure 
out a way to address the war on terror with Sudan if, in fact, that 
is the case, but using that as leverage to get that country to end 
the genocide against the thousands and thousands of people. 

Chairman HYDE. The gentlelady’s time has expired. 
Ms. LEE. And so I look forward to a response. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Tancredo. 
Mr. TANCREDO. Mr. Chairman, there is certainly no greater prob-

lem, more of a conundrum, in the world that we confront in Sudan. 
It is extremely important. I hope that we will take this into consid-
eration during all of our deliberations and during every time we 
have an opportunity to address a member of the Administration, 
that we never made a single ounce of progress, ever, in the entire 
time that we have been working in this area, without confronting, 
without making it impossible for Khartoum to do anything else. 
They only did what they did when we took away all other options. 
It wasn’t because they wanted peace. It was because they had no 
other option at that time, and they look forward to the, I think, 
time when we aren’t looking as carefully at this. 

The complexity of those challenges require high-level commit-
ment on the part of the United States over a long period of time. 
Appointing a special envoy to Sudan would commit that attention 
without elevating our diplomatic presence there, and I would like 
to hear where the Administration is in the process of evaluating 
this proposal. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Chairman HYDE. Thank you. 
Mr. Blumenauer. 
Mr. BLUMENAUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Welcome, Mr. Secretary. I have enjoyed, in the past, interacting 

with you given sort of the focus that you have in trying to solve 
difficult problems and intellectual challenges. I think none prob-
ably that confront you is any more onerous than what you are 
going to be talking through today. 

I would hope—I have already extended my apologies for jumping 
across to a hearing. I will be back. But I would like to explore with 
you ways that you think that Congress could have a more focused 
presence in this troubled area. A number of my colleagues have 
been there. I have entertained this notion that we might be able 
to have a sustained series of efforts so that every Member of Con-
gress who wishes over the course of the next year and a half, could 
actually spend some time on the ground, and that could be done 
on an ongoing basis. So that, if there were a series of visits—and 
hopefully, in some cases, repeat visits—that it might give some ad-
ditional attention, some leverage, and we would be willing to work 
in a cooperative fashion. I would like to explore that a little bit fur-
ther with you. 

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. Paul of Texas. 
Mr. PAUL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
In 2003, the Government of Sudan and its outlaws began a cam-

paign to slaughter their own people in Darfur. In less than a year’s 
time, the Sudan’s Government forces and their militia, the 
Janjaweed, have killed thousands of civilians, forced over 100,000 
civilians to flee to neighboring Chad, and displaced more than 1 
million people. 

The U.S. Administration and Congress have both called this evil 
campaign genocide. However, the time for name-calling is over. A 
decade ago, nearly 1 million innocent people were slaughtered in 
Rwanda, and the world hid their faces and failed to act. This can-
not be repeated in Sudan. The United States, the United Nations, 
the European Union, and the African Union must do more to en-
sure that genocide stops. 

Every day that there is failure to act, more victims are doomed 
to die. Reminds me of a statement that my grandfather used to 
make: ‘‘When all is said and done, more was said than done.’’ I 
would like to see the United States policy on what the exact plan 
is. 

Thank you. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Boozman. He is not here. 
Ms. Berkley. 
Ms. BERKLEY. I will yield back my 1 minute. 
Chairman HYDE. The Chair appreciates Ms. Berkley. 
Ms. BERKLEY. Thank you. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Schiff. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Secretary, we are all acutely aware of the fact that, down the 

road, we are going to be asked, what did we do in Congress, what 
did we do in the Administration to stop the genocide going on in 
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Darfur? I don’t think any of us are yet comfortable with the answer 
that we can give. We all want to do more. 

We don’t think we are doing enough. Nothing that has been 
asked of the Congress has been refused. Nothing that the Adminis-
tration asks of Congress to help stop the genocide in Darfur will 
be refused. Indeed, we are struggling to determine what we can do 
proactively to halt the slaughter. This is a litmus test, not only for 
the Congress and Administration but for the United Nations, too, 
as Mark Brown testified a month or so ago. 

I agree with Mr. Lantos. I think we need to do everything pos-
sible to beef up the African Union troops to at least 15,000, and 
I would appreciate hearing your testimony, not what we are doing, 
but what more we can be doing to make that happen. I appreciate 
your being here and look forward to hearing what you have to say. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Fortenberry. 
Mr. FORTENBERRY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. No comments at 

this time. 
Chairman HYDE. Ms. Watson. 
Ms. WATSON. Thank you so much. 
I wish I could take representative Shelley Berkley’s 1 minute. 

But I had the good fortune to travel with the Chairman of the Sub-
committee on Africa over to the Sudan. As we know, since the be-
ginning of the genocide and before many tens of thousands of inno-
cent civilians have been killed, one in every three Darfurians has 
been displaced, and 200,000 people have been forced into refugee 
camps. 

We went in with Don Cheadle, the actor who played the role of 
the hotel manager, Paul Rusesabagina, and they stayed overnight 
there. While they walked among the people, they told us very clear-
ly, people who look like us—and I remember one tall, young man, 
circling his face—had been killed. The children drew pictures of 
bloody sheets with planes of the insignia of the government flying 
over. 

So I welcome Deputy Secretary Zoellick and hope that you can 
inform us how our Government is responding to this genocide. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Thank you. 
Ms. McCollum. 
Ms. MCCOLLUM. Thank you for your generosity, Mr. Chair. In 

order to be able to ask my question, I yield back the time. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Crowley. 
Mr. CROWLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to associate myself with the remarks of our Ranking 

Member. It is good to see my friend again, Ambassador Zoellick, 
once again in a different capacity. This, unfortunately, though re-
minds me of an event I attended a couple of months ago, in Feb-
ruary of this year, commemorating the 60th anniversary of the 
ending of the Nazi death camps and I continually heard over and 
over again: Never again, never again, never again. 

But there apparently seems to be no end to the ‘‘never-agains,’’ 
because we continue to have this problem throughout the world. I, 
too, am interested in hearing what the plan of our Government is 
to cease the genocide in Darfur and what plan we have to bring 
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assistance in getting that assistance to the people who need it, to 
the displaced people of Darfur, as well. 

With that, Mr. Chairman, I will yield back the rest of my time. 
I haven’t used it all, I don’t believe. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Crowley. 
Thank you, Mr. Chandler. 
Mr. Meeks. 
Mr. MEEKS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Good to see you again, Mr. Deputy Secretary. I, too, came to hear 

your testimony today. It seems to me, you know, particularly the 
President of the United States, Secretary of State Powell, this Con-
gress with its loudest voice, has indicated that genocide is taking 
place. I know there was a letter that was sent to you. I guess, from 
that reply, maybe you don’t think so. I would like to know why. 

There has been some different issues with reference to you. It 
has been reported that up to 400,000 individuals have been killed. 
I think that you came out with a number that was something like 
60,000 to 160,000—I don’t know the discrepancies or how you came 
to that number. So I would be interested in hearing how that is. 

The fact of the matter is that there is, in my opinion, genocide 
has taken place, and we are not doing what we need to do to stop 
the killings. I would like to know what the Administration’s plan 
is. 

I know that the AU—and I hear that the AU is intending to 
come in—but that is not going to happen until 2006. What message 
are we leaving the people if in fact we do nothing until 2006 to se-
cure them? How can we stop a genocide unless—and people who 
die—unless there is some security there? 

I look forward to hearing what the Administration’s policies are 
so we can make sure that we don’t have this continue on our 
watch. 

Chairman HYDE. We are very fortunate to have the Deputy Sec-
retary of State, Robert B. Zoellick, with us today. Prior to his cur-
rent appointment, Mr. Zoellick served as the 13th U.S. Trade Rep-
resentative and as Undersecretary of State for Economic and Agri-
cultural Affairs. 

From 1985 to 1988, Mr. Zoellick served at the Department of 
Treasury as Counselor to Secretary James Baker, Executive Sec-
retary of the Department and Deputy Assistant Secretary for Fi-
nancial Institutions Policy. 

Mr. Zoellick has also served as Executive Vice President at 
Fannie Mae, Professor of National Security at the Naval Academy, 
research scholar at the Belfer Center for Science and International 
Affairs at Harvard, and Senior International Advisor to Goldman 
Sachs. 

Mr. Zoellick, I am pleased that you are serving as the Secretary’s 
point man on Sudan. You are a seasoned veteran who undoubtedly 
is up to the task. I do, however, seek your assurances that the Ad-
ministration’s interest in Sudan does not end with you. The over-
lapping and complex crises in Sudan not only deserve but abso-
lutely require serious and sustained attention by both the Sec-
retary of State and the President. 

I should note that I have been working with the gentleman from 
New Jersey, Don Payne, and other Members of this Committee to 
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develop bipartisan legislation which keeps pressure on the regime 
in Khartoum to end the crisis in Darfur and encourages the expan-
sion of the African Union mission in Darfur so that it achieves the 
size, capacity, and mandate necessary to provide civilian protection 
and offers the President maximum flexibility to support the deploy-
ment and reinforcement of such an expanded mission. 

I look forward to working with you to see that these critically im-
portant objectives are realized. 

Mr. Zoellick, please proceed. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ROBERT B. ZOELLICK, 
DEPUTY SECRETARY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE 

Mr. ZOELLICK. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Mr. 
Lantos, Members of the Committee. 

Mr. Lantos, I will be pleased to relay your compliments to the 
Secretary when she gets back later this week. 

As all the statements suggested, I know there is extremely 
strong interest in this Committee, as there is across the United 
States, in the problems of Sudan and Darfur. 

Mr. Chairman, just to underscore one of the points you made in 
the opening comment, I have discussed this with the President, as 
well as the Secretary of State at length. Both of them are ex-
tremely interested in the issue. It is one of the reasons that they 
asked me to focus on Darfur and the issues of Sudan. I will discuss 
some of this in the PowerPoint testimony. I tried to present this 
in this format because sometimes I think it is a little bit more user-
friendly. But I will try to move through it quickly so we have plen-
ty of chances to get through questions. 

The second slide is just a map. It is a good reference point. 
But, on page 3, you see, I have tried to identify the goals of 

United States policy, because I think it is very important, amidst 
all the challenges, that one has a clear sense of what one is trying 
to achieve, and that is a unified and peaceful Sudan that contrib-
utes to regional development and cooperates on counterterrorism; 
a participatory and inclusive democratic government in a Federal 
system that respects human rights, shares resources for the benefit 
of all Sudanese, and a key aspect of that are free, fair and demo-
cratic elections at the local, regional and national levels within 4 
years. 

To make this happen, we have to have an end to violence in 
Darfur, reconciliation among tribal and other groups, the voluntary 
return of people to their homes and, of course, accountability for 
the perpetrators. 

In the meantime, I will come back to some of the particulars on 
this, we have to make sure we provide the humanitarian care and 
security for the internally displaced people and other civilians in 
Darfur, as well as the refugees in Chad, and try to improve condi-
tions in South Sudan. 

I want to focus on economic development and effective integra-
tion of all areas of Sudan and to the global economy; thereby end-
ing one of the problems for Sudan, which has been a recurring 
cycle of famine and suffering leading to cross-border violence, as 
well as some of the points that Mr. Rohrabacher is referencing, and 
the refugee flows. 
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In the process, we want to try to strengthen the African Union’s 
capacity to provide basic security, ensure humanitarian access, me-
diate political conflicts, trying to demonstrate a success in Darfur 
and all of Sudan, and, in the process, also demonstrate strong 
United States support for Africa’s peaceful development and democ-
racy. 

The next slide, page 4, tries to give a quick sense of background 
and context. Because, as I know many of you that have visited and 
talked to others and me about this, is that there are a number of 
complex strands here coming together, and I just thought it would 
be useful to try to highlight some of them. Most important is that 
Sudan as a country has been marked by ethno-religious 
exclusivism since the Khartoum traders and mercenaries first 
carved out this region in the conquest of the Nile Valley in the 19th 
century. 

So, historically, you have a country that has been dominated by 
a very small clique of traders, soldiers, and administrators. They 
tend to be drawn from a limited set of tribes, frankly three Arab 
tribes north of Khartoum. Because of this, the country at large has 
had a large Arab cultural-religious orientation. The ties are tradi-
tionally to Cairo, to Damascus in the past years, to Saudi Arabia, 
and not to the rest of Africa. 

So what that has produced is Khartoum fundamentally operates 
as an Arab metropolis that is surrounded by impoverished sub-Sa-
haran expanses. 

So in the South, you have traditional African tribal structures, 
animist and Christian communities. 

In the West, in Darfur, you have had a fascinating historical 
mixing over the centuries of African and Arab-Muslim tribes. Some 
have come from the West over a long migration, some of them eco-
nomic, some of them religious. You have ancient Saharan peoples 
and Arab tribes from the North. 

Economically, this has led to a mixture. You have nomads and 
also farmers, and this creates a very complex network where liveli-
hood has been based on desert-edge villages, very dependent on 
rain and ‘‘boom-and-bust’’ agriculture and grasses. As I will talk 
about, this has been one of the precipitators of the problem in the 
region. If we are really going to address this problem over time, un-
derstanding some of the economic and ethnic connections will be 
important to address. 

In the North, you have a mixture of Arab tribes, and they pre-
dominate in the urban areas. 

And in the East, you have this general egalitarian pastoral Beja 
that have ancestral ties to Egypt and the Nubians. 

Now, in the past, and this basically references up to 1989, the 
history of the system is a very weak center, Khartoum, that has 
tended to co-opt regional constituencies to create a power base, 
which is based on this Arab sort of center with the tribes from 
north of the Nile. 

Just to give you an example, since we focused on Darfur; Darfur 
was the Independent Fur Sultanate, so Dar was the land of the 
Fur dating back to the 17th century. This was overthrown by the 
British at the start of the 20th century, in 1916. The way that the 
British then ruled the country was through a series of imperial na-
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tive administrations that awarded homelands with paramount 
chiefs. This displaced the older, more fluid social order. 

Now a key point for today is some of the nomadic groups didn’t 
get lands in this process. As I noted, this set a long fuse for the 
future when some of those groups ran out of area for their grasses. 
The rule depended on the effectiveness of local leadership in gov-
ernment. This was and remains a very important aspect for tribal 
conferences to try to help settle disputes. 

Sudan achieved its independence in 1956. As some of you alluded 
to, this is the largest country in the continent. It borders nine other 
countries. So what happens in Sudan affects a lot of others, it has 
an estimated 40 million people. 

Now the roots of the conflict date back to this point that I men-
tioned about a strong resentment from the periphery of the Mus-
lim-Arab domination at the center. So the strife really starts with 
independence in 1956, when the Southern groups start to struggle 
for their potential independence. There is a peace agreement in 
1972, and that failed because it was not fully implemented, a cau-
tion for all of us today related to the Comprehensive Peace Agree-
ment we signed earlier this year. 

The Government of Sudan (GOS) imposed Shari’a Law in 1983. 
This re-triggered the Southern civil war now under the leadership 
of Dr. John Garang, a Southerner who had been part of the Suda-
nese military, integrated as part of the 1972 peace implementation. 

As many of you who know him, he was educated in the United 
States, went to Iowa State, as I recall, also had military training 
here. An important point, this battle in the South was the first use 
by the Government of Sudan of government-mobilized militias as 
a counterinsurgency strategy, interestingly and, in some cases, a 
tragic irony, drawing on some of the cattle herding areas of Darfur. 

It is a basic strategy of brutality, starvation, and robbery. Of 
course these tactics, these counterinsurgency tactics, have been 
turned against Darfur 20 years later. So in the North-South strug-
gle, as I think Mr. Lantos and the Chairman mentioned, you had 
some 2.5 million people die over the course of this 21-year struggle. 

So, meanwhile, in Darfur, in the mid-1980s, this trouble really 
starts with the drought and famine in 1984. This led to the break-
down of this fragile social structure that I mentioned, including the 
migratory patterns between the settled agriculturalists and the 
herders. 

An important part, as many of you may recall, Libya, which was 
trying to go after Chad in 1987, uses the region as sort of a back-
door for movement. It formed something called the Arab Legion. 
This is very important, because the description I gave you of this 
region suggests you had a mixing of Arabs and Africans over cen-
turies in this region. The sharp borders between Arabs and Afri-
cans had not really been drawn until you start this racial ideology 
of Arabism that comes out of the Chad movement. Frankly, this is 
connected to some of the definitions of genocide, at least the United 
States view of them. 

In 1989, General Bashir overthrows the government, establishes 
this Revolutionary Command Council for the National Salvation. 
The National Islamic Front that is run by Dr. Turabi takes over 
as the leading party. You also have economic effort, a terrible 
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hyperinflation during this period, that wipes out the traditional 
middle class. Turabi prosecutes a vicious war in the South. Mean-
while, he is also trying to use an Islamic embrace on Darfur, but 
without any real effects on development. 

Just again, to give you a sense of the interconnecting conflicts 
here: In 1972, there is a declaration of Jihad in Kordofan against 
a group that is associated with the SPLA. That is the Southern 
group in the Nuba Mountains. This tries to create an Islamic state 
by force, but it fails. 

In 1998 the army, the militia, uses starvation efforts in the oil-
field zones of Upper Nile Province in Southern Sudan. This is 
against Southern Sudan and a little further north. But, again, the 
focus now—and this is understanding the regime—is on money and 
power. This is not an Islamic purpose. 

In the 1990s, as a number of you mentioned, Turabi hosts Osama 
bin Laden. The United States attacks Sudan in August 1998 at a 
suspected weapons of mass destruction facility. In 1999, partly pre-
cipitated by this, you have a split within the Islamic movement in 
Khartoum, and President Bashir arrests Turabi. 

September 11, 2001, the Government of Sudan starts to accel-
erate its reorientation toward the United States. This goes back to, 
I think, to Mr. Tancredo’s and some of the other points. This clear-
ly is a recognition of reality. It is not a change of heart. Bashir is 
fearful of Sudan’s association with terrorists. The Government of 
Sudan cannot defeat Garang and the SPLM militarily. So, in a 
sense, you have politics driven by exhaustion. They are worn down 
by decades of war, failure of the ambitious, ideological projects. 

These are the conditions that led to the negotiation of the North-
South Accord that was signed in January 2005. This accord creates 
the possibility of a new pattern of power-sharing among geographi-
cally-defined constituencies and some prospects for development, in 
part through energy resources. The government, of course, is look-
ing toward greater international acceptance. 

But outside Khartoum, you have got a potential conflict. You 
have got an impulse, on the one hand, for equality and another one 
for emancipation. These pull in opposite directions, because the pe-
ripheries have to decide: Should they try to get the strongest pos-
sible representation at the center to overcome the history of Sudan, 
or should they try to break away? 

Khartoum’s old habits also haven’t changed, a caution that many 
of you have made properly. They are fearing separation, but they 
also have the tension of negotiated power-sharing. So, in 2002, 
some Darfurians were complaining of Arab militia harassment. The 
problem festered. What launched the genocide was an early attack 
on a police station by some rebel groups in 2003. 

So even as Khartoum is negotiating with the South, starting in 
2002, it turns to the old habits. It unleashes the Army as well as 
a brutal militia counterinsurgency in Darfur. 

Again, at least I think there is some thought that what was also 
going on in Khartoum is that some were feeling that maybe others 
in Khartoum were maybe giving away too much in the North-South 
negotiation. So you have the extraordinary tragedy, the large-scale 
loss of life, widespread raids and destruction of villages. Over 2 
million people forced from their homelands, violence carried out by 
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government forces, the Arab militia, Janjaweed, and the rebel 
groups, the SLA and JEM, which I will come back to, which have 
their own internal conflicts. 

Some of the Darfur rebels, the SLA, have ties with some of the 
rebels, particularly John Garang’s SPLM. These are the larger 
groups, the SPLA—the JEM group, just to add to the complexity, 
actually have ties with Turabi, the person who was pushed out. 
The United States made a finding of genocide again in Darfur in 
2004. This is a point I will be happy to come back to. 

The UN did not find genocide. They found crimes against human-
ity in 2005. Many people will recall—Mr. Lantos made this point—
the Nuremberg Trials were crimes against humanity. The United 
States’ position is that it is genocide. 

But one point is that, at least in terms of dealing with this inter-
nationally, my own view is, while we are not changing our position 
on genocide, crimes against humanity are bad enough for most peo-
ple to work on. So rather than get too caught up in the labels, what 
we should try to do is focus on the problems here. It is not chang-
ing anything about it. Frankly, I don’t think it is best for us to get 
diverted in the fight with the UN whether it is crimes against hu-
manity or genocide. We have our view. Frankly, it goes back to 
some legal questions in international law about whether or not 
there are some ethnic issues. Frankly, I believe our position is 
right, but the key thing is we have got to focus on solving the prob-
lem. 

Again, as some people mentioned—Mr. Rohrabacher—when we 
look at Sudan as a whole, we focus on the South, we focus on 
Darfur. There are other potential problems out there, in the East-
ern and Northern provinces, and we have to be careful as we pro-
ceed and try to prevent a flare-up of violence elsewhere. 

Indeed, some of you may have seen, there was a report in the 
Financial Times this morning about eastern Sudan, where the Beja 
people that I referenced took 20 Sudanese soldiers captive. This is, 
I expect, one of their moves to try to sort of influence the overall 
process. 

But as we have seen, starting with the attack on the police sta-
tion in Darfur in 2002/2003, a little spark with a lot of wood could 
lead to big flare-ups. 

As a number of you also mentioned, there is a very strong Afri-
can interest as a whole. You have got the largest country in Africa. 
It has got nine neighbors. They are Arabic. They are African. 
Frankly, it is not only the worry about the spillover, but it is the 
worry that all of Africa is basically divided on old colonial lines and 
the worry about the break-up of states. Also, the African Union is 
in a process of trying to strenthen its ability to try to deal with Af-
rican problems. 

So a quick run through. 
Now, turning to page 10, the North-South Accord, just to get to 

the baseline. This agreement was begun in negotiations in 2002, 
signed in January 2005. This is the one that Senator Danforth 
played an important leadership role in. It is a fair political ar-
rangement, based on this changed concept of power and wealth 
starting to lead to national elections in 4 years. It has got very, 
very detailed implementation requirements. I emphasize that be-
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cause we have an agreement; it is starting, but there is a tremen-
dous amount to do in order to make this work. 

I highlighted some of the key ones: Commitments to develop an 
interim Constitution, which is going on right now; a bicameral na-
tional legislature; process for competitive elections; a new institu-
tion of the Presidency that would draw the Southerners in with the 
Khartoum Government; allocation of ministerial posts in this new 
Government of National Unity; oil revenue sharing; joint integrated 
military units; human rights provisions. 

We are now in what is called the Pre-Interim Period. This is sup-
posed to be completed by July 9th, at which time the North and 
the South are supposed to create a Government of National Unity. 
Dr. Garang actually becomes the first Vice President in this new 
government. 

One of the things we have been pressing for is to move that proc-
ess forward, and then that triggers a 6-Year Interim Period. Part 
of the South’s ongoing leverage is they have the ability to opt out 
of this process at the end of the 6-Year Interim Period. 

Now, the next page, 11—and a number of you referenced this—
CPA and Darfur. And as the Chairman put it, you could add the 
terrorism element here. It is the challenge of trying to reinforce up-
ward spirals or arresting downward spirals. So the CPA creates a 
political and, indeed, fundamental constitutional framework for try-
ing to share authority and wealth, which does create the possibility 
of ending the conflicts, not only in the South but in Darfur and the 
potential ones in the East and other regions. 

Garang and his group, the SPLM’s involvement with the new 
Government of National Unity, should help resolve Darfur. Garang 
has made the point that the government shouldn’t spend $1—he 
used the local currency—in terms of the fighting in Darfur. 

Also, an important signal, the backing by the U.S., substantially 
with the Congress, has helped, including financial resources and 
countries around the world for the North-South Accord. This cre-
ates a positive incentive for others to try to come to terms within 
this potential political framework. So the potential upward spiral 
is the CPA implementation, a new Sudanese Government ap-
proach, an expanded African Union mission on the ground, focusing 
also on reconciliation in Darfur and other areas, within this polit-
ical framework. 

But there is the potential downward spiral, and a point that I 
and others have emphasized, which is that if we have an ongoing 
tragedy in Darfur, this will preclude United States support for the 
new government and the CPA implementation. So what could be 
coming together could drag the process down. 

On page 12, I just tried to identify some of Darfur’s key needs. 
The first is to try to supply food and basic necessities for the people 
forced off the land, an estimated 2 million. Also, and beyond food, 
we obviously have to improve the security inside and outside the 
camps. You have all read, we have all encountered, the terrible sto-
ries of people not being able to leave the camps, but there is also 
a problem in terms of needing to get the African Union police in 
the camps to try to protect them. 

But, frankly, those two parts aren’t enough. That just stabilizes 
the situation at best. One also has to push for a political reconcili-
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ation among the government, the rebel groups, and various tribes. 
This is one reason I referenced some of the historical aspects. We 
are also going to have to give people a chance to return to their 
homes, that is, we are going to need to address some of the long-
term economic and social issues. 

This has been complicated by the drought that has exacerbated 
human needs in the displaced populations. The good news for now 
is that the food is flowing, and I want to compliment the people 
with USAID and the contractors that have worked with them. They 
have done a fantastic job with the NGOs. I know you have had a 
chance to visit. I have visited the camps. 

Here is a striking fact: 86 percent of the food delivered to Darfur 
is from the United States of America. We had the Europeans in 
town, and one of the points that the President and I have empha-
sized is that they need to upgrade their support for this. Because, 
frankly, in the South, we are supplying 90 percent of the food. 

We have also focused on the need for the Government of Sudan 
and the rebels to halt the harassment of the NGOs. A key compo-
nent which many of you referred to is the need to expand the AU 
mission. We have just gotten the AU security forces to up to about 
2,700. Over the course of this year, we have urged them, they have 
agreed, to expand to 7,700. 

There is some discussion among the African Union about possibly 
going up to a higher number. They have referred to 12,000. But, 
frankly, each of these takes work. Frankly, one of the reasons I 
was in Rwanda before I was in Darfur and Khartoum the last time 
is that Rwanda has good troops. They have been willing to put the 
troops in there. We, through U.S. forces and NATO, had to supply 
the transport, the logistical planning support. We tended to be 
linked up with the Rwandans in doing that. The deployment for 
these forces is supposed to begin in the start of July. We are press-
ing to try to get it done in the July-September time frame. 

I made a reference to police. As many of you know who have 
been there, you have military forces. You also have police contin-
gents coming from a number of African countries. These are very 
important because there are some 200 overall camps, but 90 major 
camps. We have to get police in those camps to try to protect peo-
ple. 

A modest point, but it gives some sense of how we are trying to 
focus on diplomacy, we pressed the Government of Sudan to sup-
port the African Union’s role and NATO’s role, which they did. This 
is sovereign territory. If you are going into a sovereign territory 
without somebody’s approval, you are declaring war. So it is impor-
tant to get somebody to come in and agree to this, and it is an im-
portant step that they agreed. 

In part, as some of you have made the point, it is the recognition 
of, frankly, the failure of their policy. Their belief that their future 
power, holding of power is not a change of stripes, as the Congress-
man mentioned. It is clearly their own calculation of what is in 
their self-interest, which is why one wants to keep the pressure on. 

The United States support, as I mentioned, has been airlift for 
Rwandans, as I mentioned. Some of you mentioned the work I have 
done in Africa before, if you are going to ask people to do things, 
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it is nice to go there to thank them and the Rwandans have some 
of the best forces. 

Going back to Mr. Lantos’ point, I also wanted to make a point, 
because I visited the genocide memorial there, which is a very im-
pressive museum and reminder for all. 

With the Congress’ help we were able to allocate some $50 mil-
lion quickly, because these troops have to have facilities and a 
place to stay. So, frankly, we started to move that money already 
to start to get the construction for these quarters; and an impor-
tant component since I talked to both the AU and the NATO forces 
is a complicated area, the planning and logistics operation, that, 
frankly, NATO is best positioned to perform. 

Now the Government of Sudan military has pulled back, but you 
still have the Janjaweed militias operating. According to the UN 
Secretary-General’s report—and this conforms with one I have 
seen—there appears to be less violence, but there is increased ban-
ditry. 

You should know the U.S. headed off some particular individual 
conflicts. In other words, with our contacts, we could see forces 
massing, whether they were Janjaweed militia or others. I called 
Vice President Taha in Khartoum. We contacted the African Union 
forces and made the point that additional slaughter would just 
make this harder for everybody to try to move ahead. 

So, in addition to trying to deal with it at the macro level, I can 
assure you we are dealing at some pretty micro-village level here 
to try to stop conflict. 

An important point that I alluded to is that the rebel groups are 
still active. The SLA is the bigger one. They are fighting each other 
right now. In fact, part of the violence you see in Darfur is, as we 
push the peace reconciliation, the rebels are, not surprisingly, try-
ing to strengthen their own position relative to one another. So 
some of the conflict you have had, has been rebel on rebel. Also, 
frankly, the rebels probably associate with some of the bandits try-
ing to get food from some of the convoys. 

An important point here is then how do we try to create a proc-
ess for peace or reconciliation? Here, again, the African Union has 
been in the lead in peace talks in Abuja, in Nigeria. It is important 
for the African Union to play a leadership role, but they need our 
support. 

The key mediator is the former Prime Minister of Tanzania 
Salim, who I spoke to in the past week to try to coordinate with, 
pledge our support; and in doing so we are obviously trying to work 
with some other European countries, other African countries. This 
process just restarted again on June 10; and it is fitful, is the best 
way to say it. 

Frankly, this is also where the North-South struggle fits in with 
Darfur. Dr. Garang has some influence over the SLA. So when Dr. 
Garang was here I emphasized, I hope you emphasized, that we 
need his help in terms of solving the Darfur problem. 

In March, we were able to get the three UN resolutions on eco-
nomic sanctions, on accountability, also one that I will mention in 
terms of starting the UN forces in the North and South. The goal 
here for Darfur is to try to create a secure environment for the po-
litical and tribal reconciliation so people can return home, and I 
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emphasize ‘‘voluntarily.’’ Because sometimes there are movements 
made but not voluntarily. So food, security, but a peaceful accord 
will extend. 

The followup is disarming the militias, and then recognizing this 
problem is not going to stop with that. You still have problems with 
restarting life, getting people back to villages and dealing with 
some of these long-term issues of land and grazing rights and 
water and some of the tribal tensions that exist through that. 

Now the follow-through on the CPA, the North-South Accord, I 
attended a conference in Oslo to try to emphasize the importance 
of it and the commitment for donors to support the North-South 
Accord. There were some $4.5 billion in pledges. I have outlined 
here some of the U.S. funding, and the U.S. is by far the most gen-
erous player. Obviously, that depends on the support that we get 
from the U.S. Congress. 

The third UN resolution, 1590, authorized the 10,700 observer 
force for Southern Sudan. In addition, there are some civilian 
forces. So, again, I know most of you followed this closely. This is 
a UN peacekeeping force in the South that is different than the AU 
force in the West. This deployment started in May. We are aiming 
for completion by December 2005. I got a report this week of some 
slowdown because this is the rainy season. 

One other item I want to draw to your attention—some of you 
may have encountered this group. There is a fantastic small group 
of a civilian protection monitoring team, led by some retired U.S. 
military officers that operate out of the South. It uses planes to try 
to investigate incidents. They have a lot of credibility. They were 
scheduled to come out in June. But because the UN forces were a 
little longer in coming on—and I saw them when I was in the 
South in Rumbek—we were able to extend that, agreeing with the 
UN and finding some money to do that. 

It is a good example, frankly, of how—as I am sure many of you 
know—whether it is NGOs, former military officers, small numbers 
of people make a huge difference. And these are very dedicated 
people. 

The food shortage problem, however, is now greater in the South 
than it is in Darfur; and this is a point I want to emphasize. Be-
cause if we want to make the North-South Accord work, and if 
John Garang wants to stress how this is a new day, it is going to 
be hard to do so if people come back and they don’t have food. 

Again, we are in a position where the United States has provided 
90 percent of the food deliveries. Again, when I was in Rwanda, I 
talked about this with Commissioner Michel, one of the European 
Union commissioners; and the President and I raised this this 
week again with the European Commission and the European—
Luxembourg, the European Chair. 

Another point that I want to mention, because I know some of 
you had an interest, there is another strife that has been in the 
South, which is the Lord’s Resistance Army, this terrible situation 
where they draw children in and force them to fight. This was part 
of this whole counterinsurgency strategy in that this was part of 
the government, Khartoum’s, efforts against Uganda. Over the past 
couple of years, as the government has taken a new approach, they 
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have now let the Ugandans cross into Sudanese territory to fight 
these guys. 

I talked to President Museveni when I was in Rwanda, the Presi-
dent of Uganda. They are making some headway, but the SPLM, 
John Garang’s group, has recommended a three-part effort—SPLM, 
Ugandan and Government of Khartoum—to try to further squeeze 
the Lord’s Resistance Army. And that is something I pressed for in 
Khartoum on my last trip. 

I also mentioned to make this work that we have to have set up 
the Government of Southern Sudan, and if any of you have been 
to Rumbek or the South, you know there is a lot of work to do here. 
We sent an interagency assessment team. There has also been a 
security team we did with a number of other countries. We started 
about $20 million for programs to assist in the formation of this 
government. We have some additional money in the 2006 request. 

I can’t emphasize enough the importance of showing progress in 
the South, pushing both the Government of Sudan and the South-
ern forces on the implementation in an inclusive fashion. So, yes, 
we have the South and Khartoum in agreement. But, as I men-
tioned, you have other groups—fortunately, some of the Northern 
tribes just reached an agreement to be included. But the strife I 
read about, the report of today from the East, this is probably a 
signal of other groups that are not included. So we have to press 
both parties to try to make this as inclusive as possible. 

We are pressing very hard to keep this on track, including the 
formation of the Government of National Unity by July 9; and then 
we are going to have to work through a very challenging transition 
where, again, we have some aid support as we try to transform the 
nature of this government. That we hope will create the conditions 
for a safe and voluntary return of displaced Sudanese. 

So keep in mind there is about 2 million Sudanese from the 
South that are located around Khartoum in IDP camps. Then all 
this has to be backed by new policies at the national, local and pro-
vincial level, security and community level, conflict resolution, eco-
nomic development, health and education. I mentioned this partly 
going back to the history, because local government has been the 
key to Sudanese success when it has occurred. So in this structure 
one also has, with our aid and our political efforts, to try to main-
tain and build local capabilities within a Federal structure that is 
being created under the CPA. 

So, in summary, we have to work with Sudan on multiple transi-
tions: From war to peace; centralization to genuine federalism and 
devolution of power; emergency needs from food to a development 
strategy; and military rule to democracy. 

As I mentioned, you have upward and downward spiral poten-
tials here. And a sensitive point, but one I will identify for you, is 
that for all work done on the North-South Accord, and when I have 
gone I have tried to emphasize this to the parties, that our ability 
to help on the North-South Accord depends critically on a solution 
to Darfur. Some people are sensitive to this. They don’t want to 
give up the North-South Accord for Darfur, at least that is my 
view. And the sense that I picked up from many of you is that you 
have to solve both together and you have to solve all the country’s 
problems together. 
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In the course of this, there is obviously a complex amount of mul-
tilateral diplomacy, starting with our African partners. Obviously, 
the UN Special Representative Jan Pronk is a good person there. 
I have had a chance to work with him on a number of issues. Arab 
states, Britain, and Canada have put in forces. 

I talked to my friend, Pierre Pettigrew, Canadian Foreign Min-
ister, formerly the trade minister, because they want to make a 
special effort, and they are being coordinated in this. 

Norwegians have done an important job, the Dutch, and, of 
course, NATO and the EU. 

As I mentioned, I have been to Sudan twice, to Khartoum, 
Darfur twice, different parts, Rumbek. I may return for this July 
9th creation of the Government of National Unity. It is part of how 
one tries to use the diplomatic aspects to kind of press people 
across the line. 

But we obviously are going to need congressional support and re-
sources. So I had a chance to talk to Mr. Blumenauer a little bit 
before, and would be pleased to work with the Committee and oth-
ers about visits to help reinforce the message to all parties because 
we know this is not going to be a smooth or clear-cut path. 

I have raced through this, but you can see there is a tremendous 
amount of complexity here. Even the North-South Accord, if you 
look through all its implementation provisions, it is an enormous 
achievement. But it has to be implemented, and that is where we 
have a lot of work to do together. 

Just to show what you have also got here, I added a couple of 
sort of maps to give you a little feel. The map on page 17 is the 
expansion of the AU forces. So the current camps are in red. The 
blue ones are the expansion that you will have. So this is a sort 
of a picture of the Darfur area. 

On page 18, you have a small sort of map for Southern Sudan, 
the peacekeeping forces. So here you see you don’t just have Afri-
can countries, because this is a UN peacekeeping mission divided 
into six sectors. 

On page 19, I just tried to give you a little summary of the 
United States assistance to Sudan. We include Chad because we 
have some 200,000 refugees in Chad on this, divided into the 
Darfur/Chad and the other Sudan. I note on the bottom there that 
this does not count the UN peacekeeping for Sudan, which goes to 
supply the funds for the North-South Accord. With that you had 
over $1.2 billion in fiscal year 2005, estimated over $800 million in 
fiscal year 2006. You will see that it is an estimate. 

One of the reasons why I couldn’t just put our budget request in 
here is that big parts of this is food aid; and the way that food aid 
is requested, as many of you know, it is a general account and then 
we have to sort of try to allocate it. But this tries to give you some 
sense of that. 

On page 20—I won’t go into all the details for this but, knowing 
the interest, I thought you might want to have it. I tried to divide 
it so you can see how the aid is broken down: First for Darfur and 
Chad with the humanitarian side, fiscal year 2004 to fiscal year 
2006. Then, you see the next chart is the nonhumanitarian aid for 
Darfur and Chad. Then the following one takes Sudan, non-Darfur, 
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gives you a sense of humanitarian numbers; and the last one gives 
you a sense of nonhumanitarian aid. 

So this is heavily the reconstruction. So this last chart gives you 
a better sense of some of the efforts to build the implementation 
of the North-South Accord. 

So, Mr. Chairman, I apologize for going on a little bit, but I know 
the interest and would be happy to take any of the questions. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Zoellick follows:]
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Chairman HYDE. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary. 
Mr. Lantos. 
Mr. LANTOS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I hope I will not embarrass my good friend, the Secretary, by 

saying this was probably the best presentation I have had in 25 
years of sitting on this Committee, both orally and in terms of the 
prepared materials. 

The State Department is now embarking on a new mission, 
which is called the Pedagogic Mission of the Department of State, 
which we sorely need. I want to commend you and congratulate 
you, Mr. Secretary. You raise so many issues that it will be difficult 
to focus on just a few in the limited time I have. 

Let me hark back to the end of last week when Chairman Hyde 
and I had two competing proposals for UN reform. Those were com-
peting proposals in terms of penalties. They were virtually identical 
in terms of describing the problem. Clearly, your presentation dem-
onstrates the ultimate absurdity of having the Sudan perform a 
function under the UN Human Rights Commission while partici-
pating and perpetrating some of the most outrageous human rights 
violations in contemporary history. So our hearings and our legisla-
tion do tie together. 

I have one specific area—two, really, two specific areas—I would 
like to explore with you. The first one is, I know I speak for every 
single Member of this Committee on both sides in saying that what 
we appreciated most about your presentation was its candor. Some 
time back, a high-ranking official gave us a cookie-pusher, soft and 
gentle, nonsubstantive presentation; and I cautioned him that if 
that goes on, the hearings will be empty. Let me assure, you, Mr. 
Secretary, the hearings where you will appear in the future will be 

VerDate Mar 21 2002 11:15 Jan 26, 2006 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00038 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 F:\WORK\FULL\062205\21977.000 HINTREL1 PsN: SHIRL 21
97

70
02

3.
ep

s



35

attended by every Member of this Committee because we appre-
ciate candor. 

I also want to call my colleagues’ attention to the fact that—you 
have referred to it several times during a very complex and invalu-
able presentation—that the United States carries the bulk of the 
financial burden of aid; and, obviously, we carry and will carry the 
bulk of logistical support for the African Union troops. This is a re-
minder to all of my colleagues who emphasize that all we do is en-
gage in military ventures. I am very proud of what we are doing 
in this area; and I think it is very important that we, in our own 
appraisal of our own foreign policy, have some balance and recogni-
tion of what the United States is doing globally. 

My key question relates to a time line. It is self-evident that, 
given all of the deficiencies, the African Union forces in sufficient 
numbers will not be in place any time soon. Whether they will be 
there at the end of the year or middle of next year or whatever, 
they will be inadequate, inadequately prepared, inadequately sup-
plied, equipped—you name it. Has the Administration considered 
the possibility of calling a NATO emergency session, to call on our 
NATO allies, particularly the ones who have no forces in the two 
main areas where we are currently committed, so that an interim 
major NATO force could be put in place to prevent what we cor-
rectly call genocide? 

In point of fact, it was the House that designated what is going 
on in Darfur genocide the first time. The Senate followed suit, and 
then we had the UN calling it a gentler name. It seems to me that 
here we have a ready-made, more-than-capable and, to a very large 
extent, underutilized NATO contingent that could be supplemented 
by non-NATO advance-country forces, ranging, as you have indi-
cated, from Canada to Sweden, to participate in an immediate 
major deployment to prevent continued large-scale loss of human 
lives. 

The picture is not that complex. The details are complex. Your 
presentation was extremely valuable to all of us who follow the sit-
uation closely. I know I speak for all of my colleagues. We learned 
a great deal. But the underlying realities are very simple. Hun-
dreds of thousands of people over a period of time—millions—have 
been killed. Tens of thousands are being killed now; and we have 
well-equipped, ready-to-go forces in many countries capable of de-
ployment. What would be more helpful in dealing with the issue 
and dealing with our global public relations dilemma than the 
United States taking the lead in calling for a NATO emergency ses-
sion to deal with this crisis? 

Secretary? 
Mr. ZOELLICK. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Lantos; and 

thank you for the kind words and the support you have given me 
and the Secretary over the years. I appreciate it. 

First, the AU’s roll is particularly important here, so I don’t want 
to skip over this. It is particularly important in dealing with the 
problems of Darfur and Sudan but also important in terms of Afri-
ca in general. I wish it weren’t so, but this may not be the last one 
of these. So one point I want to draw attention to is that many of 
you dealt with this under the old OAU form, and the OAU was cre-
ated a couple of years ago. 
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The Africans are making a very strong effort to try to develop ca-
pabilities on the military side as well as the mediation side. And 
those are the core, the catalysts that we needed to work with in 
this process. I have had a chance—I know many of you had a 
chance—to visit the soldiers, the Nigerian general in command, the 
others that back them from Kenya, Rwanda, Senegal, others. So 
where at all possible, Mr. Lantos, we want to try to make it work 
for them. 

And that goes, I guess, to the second point. You suggested it is 
going to take a long time. I hope not, and we will see over time. 
I believe it need not. 

In other words, one of the reasons I was out there again and the 
Secretary stressed with a number of the AU political officials—and 
obviously this goes to member states, Rwanda, Nigeria and oth-
ers—is that I believe we should start to get those forces in during 
July and starting in early July. Frankly, we are pressing to get 
them there during the July-August-September period, and that is 
one reason why, to show the critical need for support. As I alluded 
to, they can’t go in unless we build the facility. So we work with 
a group called PAE to build the facilities for them to go. 

So I do believe we can expand this mission. Whether we get ex-
actly the 7,700, I can’t say, but certainly double it and more quick-
ly, and including the police forces. 

Then the question is, how best do we support this? And that does 
come back to NATO. 

Just to show some of the interconnections, on the first trip that 
I took on this post I visited some 13 NATO countries. I came back 
to the North Atlantic Council, and I started to get people to think 
about this possibility, about the fact that, given the problems in 
Sudan and Darfur, that we would want to try to get NATO back-
ing. And those of you who dealt with NATO issues over the years 
know this is actually a pretty tremendous step to be able to get 
moving forward. 

Of course, there was some tension with the European Union; and 
we emphasized, look, we will get help wherever we can. We are not 
trying to be just NATO and not European Union. We do believe 
that NATO tends to have more of the military planning and logis-
tics capability in here. So the focus with NATO now has been the 
airlift logistics, but, importantly, the operation and planning capac-
ity, including that of the U.S. 

Now that does mean there are some people on the ground, with 
the Canadians, United States, British, French, rather small 
amounts related to support capacity. 

One last aspect, one I think we need to think about with this—
which sort of NATO forces. You know, we didn’t have colonies in 
Africa, but the Europeans did. So I think one of the challenges 
here, as we have seen in problems like Somalia and elsewhere, is 
whether outside non-African forces—to the degree and on the first 
order, it may seem like they are expanding security, but that can 
degrade very quickly. So that is one more reason why—at least it 
is my view—that we ought to try to make the African Union proc-
ess work: For their good, for Sudan’s good and for—frankly, the 
long-term development of this African capability. 
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But we will have an ongoing conversation on this. If I am wrong 
and we don’t get the forces in, then we have to talk. 

I tell you honestly, Mr. Lantos, it would be a big challenge to get 
NATO to agree to put large-scale ‘‘boots on the ground’’ effort; and 
I think it could end up creating a different conflict in Africa. I am 
not sure how the Africans would react to this as well. That is why, 
as I tried to emphasize here, I think we have something moving, 
and at least my goal is to try to get it moving as quickly as possible 
to see if we can upgrade the amount of security forces and police. 

Mr. LANTOS. Thank you. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Leach. 
Mr. LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I would like to echo the comments. This is quite a tour de force, 

and I think you have a balance that is about right. I would just 
like to stress when we look at a perspective, which is awfully dif-
ficult, I know, in issues of this kind, there is a moral issue. Mem-
bers of this Committee have defined it rather well. You have de-
fined it exceptionally. There is a geopolitical issue that is real. 
There is a legal issue that isn’t inconsequential. 

Here there have been several references to the distinction be-
tween genocide and a crime against humanity. I would just like to 
mention one aspect to this, and that is the United States House of 
Representatives formally declared this to be a genocide. The Senate 
did. The United States Administration did. The implications for 
law are that we are parties to the Genocide Convention, and that 
obligates every party to do whatever it can to bring this genocide 
to an end. 

I only raise this from two perspectives. One is philosophical, lit-
erally obligates the United States to act unilaterally, although it is 
obviously far wiser to operate multilaterally; and so all of your ob-
servations about emphasizing the OAU are well taken. But, sec-
ondly, it implies that the Congress is behind you, if not ahead of 
you. And I stress this because you do not have to feel constrained 
when you make decisions that are for the good of humanity. Con-
gress is with you. And I stress this as strongly as I can. 

Secondly, and just as an offshoot, you noted as an aside that one 
of the leaders of the Southern part of Sudan, one of the great, im-
pressive leaders of Africa, John Garang, is a graduate of a univer-
sity in the United States that happens to be in my State. This, to 
me, is very symbolic of another set of issues, and that relates to 
how the United States Government deals with visas. By that I 
mean we have people around the world in important parts of gov-
ernment of various societies that have been educated in the United 
States. For our Government to take too constrained an approach at 
this time of accepting people at our academic institutions can be 
very counterproductive of the national security interest of the 
United States. 

We also look at national security as an implied constraint. But 
this is an exceptional example of why it should imply the exact re-
verse, and I just ask that you take that perspective back to the De-
partment. 

Finally, I was going to ask the question, but you addressed it in 
the end of your statement. It relates to the regional dimension of 
this particular conflict, particularly as it relates to Uganda and 
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Khartoum supporting certain Ugandan movements that may be un-
settling to the Southern part of Sudan. I think you have indicated 
you have addressed this in your diplomacy, and I want to congratu-
late you on that. 

Finally, I would echo two thoughts—or one thought of Mr. Lantos 
and upgrade it. He indicated that this was a tutorial session, but 
it is also reflective of diplomacy that is active, and we appreciate 
your leadership. 

Thank you. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Payne. 
Mr. PAYNE. Thank you very much. 
Chairman HYDE. Excuse me, Mr. Payne. I am informed that Mr. 

Zoellick must leave at 12:30. So I would appreciate any succinct-
ness we can muster in asking questions. 

Mr. PAYNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be as succinct as 
I can. Let me thank you once again for calling this very important 
hearing. 

I want to make a point or two. First of all, I think it is quite 
clear that a comprehensive peace agreement clearly states that we 
should continue to provide aid to South Sudan regardless of the sit-
uation in Darfur, and so I hope that the Administration is clear 
that we are going to work—I would like to see more attention given 
to Darfur, but I don’t think there should be an impact on the sup-
port for Southern Sudan. 

Also, I would like to, as Mr. Leach said, this question of genocide 
that was declared by the House and the Senate and by Secretary 
Powell for the Administration, I was somewhat disturbed at your 
2nd of June, 3rd, 4th meeting where you questioned whether geno-
cide declaration was actually Mr. Powell’s alone and not nec-
essarily the Administration. 

And of course, as Mr. Meeks mentioned, the downplaying of the 
number of deaths which, of course, are estimated, because they are 
difficult to get accurate numbers. But you are downgrading from 
50,000 to 150,000 to from the 300,000 to 400,000 that had been in-
dicated by NGOs on the ground. I think, in my opinion, that sends 
a wrong message. 

That happened during World War II where one of our assistant 
secretaries testified before Congress, Breckenridge Long, that 
520,000 Jews had been let into the United States at that time in 
1942. Half of that number were let into the United States as refu-
gees, and less than half of those were Jews. 

So to allude to in one way we escalated numbers and to de-esca-
late I think, in my opinion, tends to send a wrong message. The 
fact that we have allowed the head of the intelligence organization 
from Sudan to come into our country, and now a high-level delega-
tion is here, seems to me to be downplaying what is happening. 

I think that the American people, 80 percent say we should be 
doing more. I have children writing books, sending pictures of 
where the deaths are happening in Sudan. I am not so sure that 
our Administration realizes the importance of this. 

Just yesterday in New Jersey, a bill was passed to divest $5 bil-
lion of funds from the pension funds of New Jersey companies 
doing business in Sudan, regardless where they are from. The As-
semblyman Payne—I am very proud of my brother—had the bill 
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pass in the House and Senate, and next week it will be signed by 
the Governor of New Jersey. 

The United States people are outraged. Even to say that in the 
Nuremberg trials in 1948 they said it was simply crimes against 
humanity. It is a disgrace that that is what it is allowed to be con-
sidered when the holocaust of 6 million Jews occurred. It should 
not have occurred in the first place. But then in the Nuremberg 
trials, to say it was just against humanity and therefore we should 
perhaps not be so disturbed, that crimes against humanity may be 
what we should call this and not really genocide. 

I think we are going in the wrong direction. We are going down, 
rather than up. 

The question of tribalism is, you know, is the genocide—the 
Janjaweed were recruited from the North. It had nothing to do 
with the neighbors of people who lived in Darfur for years and al-
ways had little squabbles but worked it out. They were recruited, 
armed, paid for and encouraged by the Government of Sudan; and 
to talk about this long herd-versus-farmer issue, I think we are 
sending the wrong message. 

I think there should be a special envoy, that it is absolutely im-
possible for us to take this seriously without having a special 
envoy. The longer we go without a special envoy dealing with this 
situation once again proves to me that the Government of this 
country is looking to end its policy against Sudan. I think there is 
a move to try to normalize—these same people that we are putting 
all our faith in were the same ones that allowed Osama bin Laden 
to come in, the same ones that helped try to assassinate Mubarak, 
the same ones that allowed the terrorist attack on our Embassies 
in Dar-es-Salaam and in Nairobi; and these are the same people 
that are brought over here with taxpayers money in an executive 
jet to come to meet them in the United States. 

I think it is wrong. I think the policy is wrong. 
I would like to ask, is there going to be a special envoy appointed 

for Sudan? 
Mr. ZOELLICK. Congressman Payne, I think you have a number 

of comments and questions in there; and I would like to try to ad-
dress them since others have been raised. 

Let me start on the deaths, because I know this has been re-
ported. It’s probably of interest to many of you. I don’t know how 
many people have died in Darfur. I don’t know of anybody who 
does. 

Mr. PAYNE. But you disputed the figures. 
Mr. ZOELLICK. I will explain what I did. 
Mr. PAYNE. Please. 
Mr. ZOELLICK. And it is actually kind of interesting in light of 

what you said. 
I was asked by a reporter, ‘‘Does the State Department have an 

estimate?’’ And rather than dissemble, rather than hide, I gave 
them the estimate of our intelligence and research office, which is 
now the explanation that is put on the Web site. And I explained 
the range estimate, the period, and the covering sort of additional 
deaths. 

I will point out that the World Health Organization, from which 
a lot of this is drawn, also did a collaborating—the Center for Re-
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search on Epidemiology released a 42-page document about Darfur 
counting the deaths and mortality estimates for multiple survey 
data. And their numbers are about the same as the numbers that 
came out of our intelligence and research. The UN numbers are 
pretty close, and they haven’t even explained the origin. 

Now you do have one estimate that has come from a group of 
about a 400,000 range, and that is based on an extrapolation from 
two sources, including some research that was funded by USAID, 
that tried to take the highest levels of violence and disease and 
uniformly apply them over a 26-month period, suggesting there 
was no change over this period. 

Now I will add, Mr. Payne, when I mentioned to the reporters, 
I said, ‘‘I don’t know what the numbers are. There are higher-range 
estimates.’’

It is actually kind of interesting. I was doing what, sometimes, 
the Congress urges U.S. officials to do, to be honest about their re-
ports, explain the logic, explain the estimates; and then some peo-
ple find that wrong. Well, to be honest, we want to have a truthful 
exchange. I am explaining to you what I know, the basis of the 
numbers. It is on the Web site. It is based by a series of studies. 
But, you know, people can draw their own estimates. But I frankly 
don’t think that is a point to be criticized for. 

Second, on genocide—and, again, I am glad you raised this be-
cause it is important to clarify it. Because I think, and this is 
where you and I probably have a very strong agreement, there is 
very intense feeling out there in the country on this. I have talked 
to Jewish groups, Evangelical Christian groups, African American 
groups, which you and I are both encountering. So people want to 
know that their Government, the Executive Branch as well as the 
Congress, is intensely involved in this. I am trying to explain dur-
ing the course of this—and people can criticize, make suggestions 
on how we do it. I don’t mean to presume we have all the solutions. 

But on the genocide point, you are exactly right. Secretary Powell 
talked about it being genocide. The President talked about it being 
genocide. I talked about it being genocide when I was in Darfur 
with the Sudanese officials around. 

However, the report that you are picking up was, again, another 
explanation where what I pointed out to some reporters was that 
after the United States found it was genocide, we urged the UN to 
do an investigation. The UN did an investigation. They came up—
and this goes back to some of the points Mr. Leach mentioned—
with crimes against humanity. 

I don’t think crimes against humanity is a mild charge. Probably, 
indeed the reason you didn’t have genocide at the time of the Nur-
emberg trials, was that the term actually was invented afterward 
based on that experience. My point is, we find it genocide; the UN 
finds it crimes against humanity. Either compels our action. 

Now other people that you and I work with—for example, Presi-
dent Mbeki is cautious about some of this terminology. My point 
is, we have got our position. I don’t really think the important 
thing is for us to get in a fight with the UN and South Africans. 
I want to try to work the problem. So no difference in terms of the 
findings, and I appreciate Mr. Leach’s point about what that sig-
nals in terms of overall support. 

VerDate Mar 21 2002 11:15 Jan 26, 2006 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00044 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 F:\WORK\FULL\062205\21977.000 HINTREL1 PsN: SHIRL



41

You also asked about the intelligence point, and this is some-
thing I think that Chairman Hyde mentioned as well. I think we 
can try to achieve both aims about counterterrorism and sending 
a message to the Government in Khartoum, and that is what we 
are tying to do. 

The cooperation on counterterrorism has been important. It will 
continue to be important. But, again, just to give you a sense of 
how we try to do this is that, when the intelligence official came 
to the United States, we coordinated with the intelligence agencies. 
The State Department actually saw the intelligence official, and we 
coordinated with our intelligence officials to drive home the mes-
sage that counterterrorism cooperation was not enough, that we 
had to have action on Darfur and the implementation of the North-
South agreement. 

Now let me explain why I think this is very important. There are 
different power centers in Khartoum. I mean, none of us know for 
sure about all of the relationships. I want the information going 
back through every channel of power in that system that we have 
to have action on Darfur and Sudan. So it is—you know, it is a 
point that I fully understand people’s anxiety that you focus on 
counterterrorism, not others. That is not what we are doing. So, 
again, I think we have a shared view on that. 

On special envoys, again, I know a point that is of symbolic im-
portance for a lot of people is that—I have been mulling this over—
I have talked about this with the Secretary, about whether we 
should appoint a special envoy on top of it. But here is the real 
challenge. Right now, I have been serving as the special envoy, and 
that has certain advantages for the United States. So I am in the 
meeting with the European Union, with the President, and I can 
press for food and I can talk to Sulana about this, that and the 
other thing. I have a rank around the world from past actions, cur-
rent actions; and the Sudanese are aware of that, the Southerners 
are aware of that. It actually extends the reach of working on this 
problem, and that is one reason I was trying to describe it in some 
depth. 

But you are also right. I have a lot of other things to do. So I 
am trying to figure out actually what combination of special rep-
resentative, envoy or support—but, again, in the honest spirit that 
Mr. Lantos suggested, my caution on this is I don’t want to suggest 
actually any lessening of interest. It says something to the world 
that, frankly, that I have been doing what I have been doing on 
this and I want to keep doing it. So that is the balance that we 
need to try to strike. So I am very much open to the idea about 
how to try to do that in a way that adds to our overall effective-
ness. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Smith of New Jersey. 
Mr. SMITH OF NEW JERSEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman; and I 

agree this is a very, very fine presentation, Mr. Secretary, that you 
provided to the Committee. 

Let me just ask you, there is a historical frustration with the in-
ability or the lack of honesty in using the genocide word. We saw 
it in Rwanda, when the previous Administration would not say 
that word. We saw it in the Balkans and, interestingly enough, the 
International Criminal Court meeting on Srebrenica and others, 
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those who have been held to account, have been convicted on the 
crime of genocide. But, at the time, there was an inability or an 
unwillingness to do so. We saw the same thing in Sudan itself, and 
it is frustrating because there is a degree—both are egregious 
wrongs. Genocide, and I have read the Genocide Convention many 
times, does compel action; however, it is not explicit as to what 
that action must be. 

Let me ask you a couple of specific questions. What is the scope 
of the mandate of the African Union’s mission in Sudan with re-
gards to civilian protection? We have heard some complaints that 
like Srebrenica, like other Balkans lessons that I hope we have 
learned—and July 11 will be, as you know, the 10th anniversary 
of the killing of some 8,000 people with Dutch peacekeepers basi-
cally meeting with Mladic and allowing the boarding of buses for 
people to go to slaughter. There has been some concern about the 
civilian protection issue, if you could touch on that. 

Secondly, the capacity of the African Union peacekeeping mission 
to do its job, is the number right? Are 7,700 security forces up to 
10,000, is that the right number? How is that arrived at? Should 
there be more? Is it 15,000? Is it 30,000? Do the African countries 
have that capability and capacity to provide more peacekeepers? 

Thirdly, safeguards with regards to trafficking. I have held two 
hearings this year alone on the issue of rape of 13-year-olds and 
others in the Congo. And you know that zero tolerance very quickly 
became zero compliance when it came to many of those peace-
keepers. But certainly many did a laudable job and are doing it in 
the Congo. But that is outrageous. What kind of safeguards are 
being put into place? 

And, finally, on the issue of refugees, we know about Rwanda 
and other terrible tragedies in the past. Virtually none of those in-
dividuals were given the possibility of resettlement elsewhere. We 
know many people do want to be repatriated into their own home-
land, but there are others for whom that is just not a viable option 
and durable solution. Will there be an effort? Is an effort being 
made to bring some of these people perhaps to the United States? 

And, finally, on food aid, you pointed out 86 percent of the food 
aid delivered in Darfur is provided by the United States, 90 percent 
in non-Darfur Sudan. The World Food Programme says that 1.8 
million people were fed in May; yet there were many hundreds of 
thousands that went unfed. What are we going to do to get our 
friends and allies to fork over more food aid to fill in that gap? 

Mr. ZOELLICK. Okay, Mr. Smith, I think I got them, but fill me 
in if I haven’t. 

On the mandate, the first one, we can get you the precise lan-
guage about protection. In general, at least as I understand it, the 
African Union mandate is actually broader than the normal UN 
peacekeeping mandate. I am not sure that it covers what could be 
the sort of combat operations sort of side, but earlier this year, 
when the African Union reviewed its mandate, it came to the con-
clusion that it had enough flexibility within the current termi-
nology that there is not a need to seek additional authority, but 
that they should exercise that authority more actively. 

We said, by the way, we would always support an extension of 
the mandate, but, of course, they are an African force, they are Af-
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rican boots on the ground. But, in addition, it comes back to what 
we have seen is, where the African Union forces are present, it has 
a major effect on the violence. Now that is in part because you no 
longer have the Government of Sudan and military actions. So this 
is where the diplomacy intersects. They no longer have the heli-
copters flying. They no longer have the gun ships. So the African 
Union is really trying to deal with rebels and Janjaweed militia. 
That is where that capability is and under that mandate seems to 
be able to handle, and now it is a question of more of them. 

So going into your second question, on capacity, there are at least 
two elements. One is numbers, and I have described what we are 
trying to do to get the numbers up. And the Rwandans are ready. 
I have got a set of different countries, if you would want, that have 
committed battalions; and the Rwandans are sort of ready to go. 
We have actually worked out with our air transports starting to 
bring them in July. There are some that have partially committed, 
but we don’t have it fully sort of nailed down yet. 

But, in addition to the numbers, this is where our sort of finan-
cial support is important. Because we also have to have some com-
munications, equipment, and others. Because you have a mobility 
issue here in being able to cover the camps and being able to get 
out quickly to villages and issues that sort of might be at risk. 

I will mention, I guess, some possible risk is I know the Com-
mittee took on the peacekeeping fund in a most recent vote. You 
know, we took the $50 million for the African Union force from that 
peacekeeping fund. So please don’t urge me to do more and then 
starve me at the same time. I mean, this is where the two really 
do come together. 

In terms of the—I wrote down the trafficking of persons? 
Mr. SMITH OF NEW JERSEY. Yes. 
Mr. ZOELLICK. I want to make sure I have this. If it is the—in 

general, on trafficking of persons, you know that the Secretary had 
Sudan as a tier 3 country again. 

Mr. SMITH OF NEW JERSEY. I am speaking about the peace-
keepers——

Mr. ZOELLICK. Okay, and——
Mr. SMITH OF NEW JERSEY [continuing]. And whether or not they 

are going to be out training and monitoring to ensure that they 
don’t do what happened in the Congo. 

Mr. ZOELLICK. From what I have seen, it is a very professional 
group. But it is a good caution and a good warning going forward. 

You know, I know you have traveled to lots of different places in 
the world. I tried to go out to even some of the Northern camps 
with their smaller units. These are impressive people doing a very 
difficult job, and so I have had no sign of that, but it is a good cau-
tion. 

On refugees and return, refugees—as you know, we deal with the 
non-internally displaced, so that is the people across the border, for 
example, Chad or some in Libya; and I think in Chad there is an 
estimate of about 200,000. 

I think—again, this is a question that I am not sure any of us 
can answer today. One of the worries is will refugees or the inter-
nally displaced people be willing to go home? The sense that I got 
from talking to people in Sudan and talking to people who know 
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Sudan much better than I do is, if the peaceful conditions return, 
they do want to go home. These are people very tied to the land. 
But it still has some of these issues here that we talked about in 
terms of the water and the land rights and sort of others; and that 
would include, I believe, you know, the refugees in Chad. 

So the goal here again is to keep the conditions where people 
want to go home, feel they are safe to go home, have a chance to 
rebuild their lives. So we haven’t yet gotten to the question of, well, 
what if they don’t, which is the other question I think is inherent 
in that. 

Mr. SMITH OF NEW JERSEY. The point is, we never got to that 
question on Rwanda; and the offer of resettlement was not pro-
vided to those individuals. 

Mr. ZOELLICK. And then, fifth, on the food aid, we are trying to 
do a number of things. We are working—and I know you make ef-
forts on this, too—with the World Food Organization to talk to oth-
ers. The European Union—traditionally, we provide about 50 per-
cent of the food. The European Union normally is a big donor. I 
think they got caught in some of their own bureaucratic processes. 

So I am modestly hopeful, after the push that we have done over 
the past couple days, that they will expedite it. They provide 
money to buy the food. We normally provide the food. But it is an 
issue that, of course, needs bearing attention. And you can all help 
us on this. There is, obviously, the G–8 Summit. Everybody is talk-
ing about concerns for Africa, and I keep saying if Europe is con-
cerned about Africa, help us get some food to these people. 

Chairman HYDE. Ms. Barbara Lee. 
Ms. LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Deputy Sec-

retary. 
Let me say a couple of things. First of all, the United States is 

engaged in a major operation of war in Iraq, $350 billion, under the 
premise that there were weapons of mass destruction. We don’t 
know when the end of the war will be. 

I want to ask you, with regard to Sudan, given the magnitude 
of the military involvement in Iraq, what have discussions been 
within the State Department with regard to a peacemaking force 
in the Sudan? And I am not talking about invading or bombing the 
country, but I am talking about putting together an international 
force. I don’t believe there was much criticism, and I have to ask 
you if the African Union is troubled by that. 

If, in fact, we wanted to do that in order to stop this horrendous 
carnage, I don’t believe that there was much criticism with regard 
to the British forces in Sierra Leone or the French and Belgian 
troops in the Congo. So the first thing I want to know, is what the 
dialogue has been about that. Again, I am not talking about invad-
ing or bombing a country, but I am talking about peacemaking 
troops. 

Secondly, I want to find out from you if the United States is con-
sidering lifting sanctions. We hear that you may be, but yet you 
didn’t mention that, I believe—I don’t believe, in your statement. 

Along with Congressman Payne, my State in California, we are 
moving toward divestment. There are at least 44 companies with 
the California Pension Retirement System doing business or with 
investment in the Sudan, 8 billion plus. We are trying to figure out 
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how much. But the consideration of lifting sanctions, I think, sends 
the wrong message if that is what you are trying to do. 

And, thirdly, let me ask you, with regard to the Arab world and 
Arab leaders, I met with the President of Algeria, high-level Egyp-
tian officials, the President of Egypt. Quite frankly, I was very dis-
appointed with their response in terms of their understanding of 
what was taking place as it relates to genocide; and I am won-
dering how we are weighing in with the Arab world to bring this 
in focus in terms of the death and destruction and the raping of 
the women and the destroying of the villages and all of the geno-
cidal acts that are taking place. 

So those would be my three questions to you. 
Mr. ZOELLICK. Okay, let me start with the last one, because it 

actually connects to Mr. Payne’s a little bit in that this is a bal-
ance, frankly, of sort of time and level, because I work on other 
Egyptian issues, including some on the economic side and the de-
mocracy side. I have actually raised with the Prime Minister of 
Egypt and others when he was here about the importance of being 
able to come back to them and work with them on some of these 
exact concerns to send the right message. 

Egypt has tended to play a constructive role related to some of 
the reconciliation that has been done in the North. There was a re-
cent sort of agreement on this. But I agree with your general point, 
that I think the sort of recognition across the Arab world about the 
genocide in Darfur has not been as great as one would like it to 
be. 

Just to take that a step further, it is also—again, where you can 
interconnect these pieces—when I was in Jordan and talking with 
King Abdullah, who also has some ties with the Government in 
Sudan but has been a very good friend of the United States, again, 
I was starting to make the point that I may need him at times to 
make pressure on some of these players. 

Libya plays a role, as al-Ghadafi has tried to play a role. It is 
a little uncertain as to whether now it is trying to reach peace or 
just add to their influence in the process. 

So you know, each country is varied; and we are trying to work 
with those players in addition to trying to work with the African 
countries as part of creating the right context for the program that 
I have outlined here. 

Taking it in reverse order, in lifting sanctions, I don’t know 
where that has come from. We have not had any sort of plans to 
lift sanctions. 

Now, one thing is you have this Government of National Unity, 
and depending on what their actions are over time—John Garang 
is part of this government. That is something that, of course, we 
may or may not get to the point where we discuss with players, 
with the Congress and others, but that requires major change of 
actions along the way. It requires a change of the government ac-
cording to the overall strategy. But we don’t have any plans to lift 
sanctions. 

I will add, there are about five or six different types of sanctions, 
okay? So one that does get discussed is that there is a—about their 
position in terms of cooperation and terrorism, and there is a—I 
forgot the right term. They are classified as having not been coop-
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erative to terrorism. Frankly, they have been cooperating on ter-
rorism. But even if that one were changed, you would still have the 
series of others that wouldn’t allow the types of economic inter-
action. 

Then on the peacemaking question—and, again, I don’t mean to 
split terms here, but I am going to try to answer what I think—
the focus on peacemaking in that term of art tends to be more of 
a sort of a military action, and I think what you are focusing on 
would be more the kind of enforcement or peacekeeping-type of op-
erations. But if I am wrong, correct me, and——

Ms. LEE. Well, yes, but military presence to bring—to help se-
cure the peace. 

Mr. ZOELLICK. Okay. On that, I do think, Congresswoman, there 
would be sensitivities on the African side on this; and that is what 
I was trying to answer to Mr. Lantos’ question. 

The African Union has taken this as a belief that Africa needs 
to empower itself to deal with Africa’s problems, of course with the 
support of others. So we have—and this is one of the things that 
Secretary Rice is personally engaged in. We talked to President 
Konare, the former President of Mali, who is now head of the Afri-
can Union, about making sure they would be comfortable with the 
NATO support presence. But I do think there would be a difficulty 
with that. 

And there would also be the problem—I think it was Mr. Lantos’ 
question I mentioned—is that if you had the American or western 
European troops, I honestly don’t know what this could trigger 
with some of the dangerous people you have there. I am thinking 
here of the Somalian incident. I think we all agree you have got 
some bloodthirsty, cold-hearted killers here. How do they use some 
of these things against the purpose? 

So if we can make the African Union forces work, that is the best 
of all. Then they can’t say, ‘‘Oh, it is the United States, or the Brit-
ish or the colonial powers, that are telling Sudan what to do. By 
the way, let’s bring in new terrorist killers to go after them.’’ So 
that is why the focus has been on trying to get the African Union 
forces to work. 

But we have—to complete this, we have discussed with DoD and 
others about the type of support and logistics. And sometimes—
when I was in Darfur the first time, I was taken around by a Lieu-
tenant Colonel Ron Capps, who is the Foreign Service Officer who 
was called up as a reservist. He was with me in the Darfur camps, 
and he is now back on a rotation in the United States, I hope to 
see him this week. So we did have some forces there. 

Ms. LEE. Do you think 10,000 to 12,000 AU troops is sufficient? 
Chairman HYDE. The gentlelady’s time has expired some time 

ago. Sorry, Mr. Zoellick. 
Mr. ZOELLICK. Sorry. 
Chairman HYDE. Ms. McCollum is recognized for 30 seconds. 
Ms. MCCOLLUM. Thank you, Mr. Chair. No more time for ques-

tions, but in light of the fact that the U.S. Government is corrobo-
rating and collaborating with a state sponsor of terror, a country 
that is conducting, as we have discussed today, genocide against its 
own people, I would ask unanimous consent that this Committee 
formally schedule a classified briefing at the highest security level 
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1Frontline interview with Anthony Lake, Apr. 1, 2004. 
2 Romeo Dallaire, Looking at Darfur, Seeing Rwanda, NY TIMES, Oct. 4, 2004. 

possible with senior officials of the Department of State and the 
CIA to provide Members of this Committee with the counterter-
rorism and intelligence provided to the United States Government 
officials that allows us to work so closely with the Government of 
Sudan. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Thank you. 
I seek unanimous consent to include the written testimony of 

Elizabeth Kidder, Director of Survivors United to Save the Women 
of Darfur, in the record. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Kidder follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MS. ELISABETH T. KIDDER, DIRECTOR, SURVIVORS UNITED 
TO SAVE THE WOMEN OF DARFUR 

CIVILIAN PROTECTION IN DARFUR IS ESSENTIAL TO ENSURE LASTING PEACE IN THE 
SOUTH SUDAN 

Mr. Chairman, Congressman Lantos, and Members of the Committee, thank you 
for the opportunity for Survivors United to Save the Women of Darfur (Survivors 
United) to submit written testimony for the record. We appreciate your interest in 
gathering a variety of perspectives on the important issues of the genocide in 
Darfur, implementation of the Sudan North-South peace agreement and America’s 
role and responsibilities in relation to the two. 

Survivors United is an organization comprised primarily of women who have ex-
perienced sexual violence at some point in their lives, and because they intimately 
know its devastating effects, are committed to bringing about an end to the ongoing 
genocidal rape of women and girls by Government of Sudan soldiers and their proxy 
militia, the Janjaweed. 

CIVILIAN PROTECTION MATTERS MOST—EVEN IF THIS MEANS UNILATERAL ACTION BY 
THE UNITED STATES ARMED FORCES 

If you take one thing away from this written testimony, we hope it will be this: 
there is still time to save lives in Darfur. Please keep civilian protection at the fore-
front of U.S. policy options. Every day women and girls in Darfur, many already 
traumatized by the loss of their loved ones and the horrifying living conditions in 
which they now find themselves, suffer unspeakable horrors at the hands of GoS 
soldiers and the Janjaweed. 

UN and Administration officials continue to call for a ‘‘political solution’’ to the 
genocide in Darfur, ignoring both the reality on the ground and the lessons of the 
past. Anthony Lake, who served as President Clinton’s national security advisor 
during the genocide in Rwanda, now believes that it is incredibly dangerous to rely 
on ‘‘political solutions’’ or ‘‘peace agreements’’ alone. ‘‘[Y]ou’re always supposed to be 
for a peace process,’’ Lake said during an interview with PBS’s Frontline, ‘‘and 
you’re always supposed to believe they will succeed. In fact, they seldom succeed, 
if they’re not backed up by the realities on the ground and by the threat or the use 
of power.’’ 1 

Romeo Dallaire perhaps said it best: ‘‘I am afraid that moral condemnation, trade 
penalties and military efforts by African countries are simply not going to be enough 
to stop the killing—not nearly enough.’’ 2 

THERE IS LITTLE CHANCE THAT THE AFRICAN UNION WILL EVER MEET THE PROTECTION 
NEEDS IN DARFUR 

To maintain security in Bosnia after hostilities ended, NATO sent 50,000 troops, 
and the same size force was sent to Kosovo in 1999. Kosovo, at roughly 4000 square 
miles is 2.5% of the land area of Darfur. At the date of this writing, a total of 2300 
AU troops have been deployed to Darfur. Although the African Union has set a goal 
of 7,000 troops by September, there is no credible evidence to indicated that this 
will occur. The GoS equipped the Janjaweed with weaponry such as G4 assault ri-
fles, rocket-propelled grenades, AK47s, Doshka 12.7mm tripod mounted machine 
guns, and Hound rocket launcher systems. If the situation were not so tragic, the 
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absurdity of the suggestion that 2300 AU troops could protect more than two million 
people from these thugs would be laughable. 

NATO’s peacekeeping manual advises ‘‘[m]ission success requires that the PSF 
must be adequately led, trained, organized, equipped and armed. This will give it 
credibility with the parties and thereby the ability to achieve its operational objec-
tives.’’ 3 The manual specifically states that in situations of genocide, ‘‘[o]nly a PSF 
prepared for combat can operate in such an environment, curtail human rights 
abuses, and create a secure environment in which civilian agencies can redress the 
underlying causes of the conflict and address the requirements of peace building.’’ 
According to NATO, for any peacekeeping operation to be effective, 

‘‘it must be credible and perceived as such. The credibility of the operation is 
a reflection of the parties’ assessment of the force’s capability to accomplish the 
mission. . . . [T]here should be no doubt that it is fully capable of carrying out 
its responsibilities and is supported by the political will to do so. Therefore the 
national military components must be well equipped and self sufficient, as well 
as prepared and trained for their mission.’’ 4 

The African Union is a fledgling security organization, and while their achieve-
ments in Darfur are laudable, they are not equipped to accomplish the most vital 
task of protection.

In an article published in the New York Times in April 2005, Secretary-Gen-
eral Kofi Annan asked, ‘‘We know what is happening in Darfur. The question 
is, why are we not doing more to put an end to it?’’ Annan continued:

‘‘[G]iving aid without protection is like putting a Band-Aid on an open wound. 
Unarmed aid workers, while vitally necessary, cannot defend civilians from 
murder, rape or violent attack. Our collective failure to provide a much larger 
force is as pitiful and inexcusable as the consequences are grave for the tens 
of thousands of families who are left unprotected.’’

Colin Powell, in an interview on the Michael Reagan radio show in September 
2004 acknowledged:

‘‘[W]e must bear in mind that the 3,000 to 5,000 troops presently contemplated 
are not nearly sufficient for a true peacekeeping mission in an area the size of 
France—facing threats from not only the insurgency forces, but regime-allied 
militia (Janjaweed) forces, pervasive banditry that has come in the wake of con-
flict, as well as Khartoum’s regular military, security, and ‘‘police’’ forces. . . . 
Credible assessments by military experts suggest that the necessary peacekeeping 
force is in the range of 50,000 troops.’’

Intervention by a multinational peacekeeping force is the approach favored by the 
people who really matter to this discussion: the Fur, Masselit and Zaghawa tribes 
targeted by the GoS in Darfur. Samantha Power, author of A Problem from Hell: 
America and the Age of Genocide, found that ‘‘almost all the displaced Africans [she] 
spoke with in Darfur said they would trust only Western forces to bring peace. Afri-
can troops were too susceptible to bribes, they said, and African governments would 
end up siding with Khartoum, as they had in the past.’’ 5 Similarly, UN High Com-
missioner for Human Rights Louise Arbour noted that the IDPs ‘‘expressed their 
faith and total dependence on the international community for protection—this is 
where they think their security lies.’’ 6 On October 15, UN Under-Secretary-General 
Jean-Marie Guéhenno added his voice to those calling for international intervention, 
arguing that, ‘‘[e]fforts by industrialized countries to train troops from Africa in 
peacekeeping are welcome but cannot substitute for those nations deploying their 
own forces to the continent.’’ 7 

Because the force is simply not equipped to do the job, Khartoum has been free 
to operate in a theatre with zero accountability despite the presence of the African 
Union. It is imperative that current AU contingent in Darfur be augmented by a 
peace enforcement force that has the kind of training, interoperability, and commu-
nications, intelligence and transport capabilities that is the hallmark of the United 
States Armed Forces. 
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WITHOUT AN END TO THE GENOCIDE IN DARFUR, THE NORTH–SOUTH PEACE 
AGREEMENT WILL FAIL 

An end to the genocide in Darfur is critical to the success of the North-South 
peace agreement. How are Africans in the South supposed to trust in a peace agree-
ment as they watch the GoS slaughter Africans in the West using the exact same 
means that they used to kill two million South Sudanese? The instability caused by 
the Darfur crisis further diminishes the already shaky odds that The Comprehen-
sive Peace Agreement will be a success. As Secretary General Kofi Annan pointed 
out in an article for a recent issue of Foreign Affairs, ‘‘[h]alf of all civil wars that 
appear to have been resolved by peace agreements tragically slide back into conflict 
within five years. This slip can have catastrophic consequences . . .’’ 8 

Despite the aggressive rhetoric of Khartoum on the subject of foreign military de-
ployment for protection of civilians in Darfur, the North-South peace agreement is 
more likely to fall apart absent an end to the Darfur genocide. In fact, a study by 
the Salzman Institute of War and Peace Studies at Columbia University, ‘‘empiri-
cally demonstrated that the presence of international peacekeepers has an observ-
able positive impact in solidifying peace when compared to situations when belliger-
ents are left to their own devices to make or honor a peace agreement.’’ 9 

Acting Coordinator for Counterterrorism William Pope recently testified to the 
Subcommittee on International Terrorism and Nonproliferation that, ‘‘[f]rom long 
experience, we know that impersonal training or equipment packages cannot be 
simply dropped into the hands of our partners and reasonably be expected to get 
results,’’ rather, effective peacekeeping operations in Darfur will require, ‘‘cus-
tomized programs, hands-on training, locally appropriate equipment, and ongoing 
mentoring. . . . [and] frequent, face-to-face contact . . .’’ 10 

FUTURE RESOLUTIONS MUST CONTAIN A CREDIBLE THREAT: THREE POSSIBLE OPTIONS 

Before discussing two possible solutions to the protection gap in Darfur that will 
likely have great influence over the behavior of the GoS, we believe that it is nec-
essary to briefly discuss an option that will not. Survivors United takes the position 
that a no-fly zone, even if it enforced by the United States, is inadequate to protect 
the people in Western Sudan. There are several reasons we take this position. First, 
Khartoum has already destroyed a majority of the African tribes’ villages with aerial 
bombardment and displaced the population to camps, and while these attacks have 
by no means stopped, this phase of the genocide is largely over. 

Second, the majority of the survivors of the genocide are women and girls who 
fear not an air attack, but the daily trek to gather firewood. A no-fly zone will not 
protect them from kidnapping and sexual torture by the Janjaweed. Third, the Secu-
rity Counsel already put a no-fly provision in the last resolution (1591),11 so an ad-
ditional one would be illogical backtracking. Furthermore, despite the fact that the 
Security Counsel, by authorizing the no-fly zone under Chapter VII in resolution 
1591, impliedly threatened Khartoum with military action should they violate it, the 
bombing has not stopped; the Janjaweed have not been disarmed, the murder and 
rape continues, and at least 50,000 people have died. 

If a no-fly zone is the approach Congress is going to take, it is essential that the 
Government of Sudan understand, from the language of the resolution itself, that 
a single violation will result in immediate military action by the United States. Oth-
erwise, the threat will not be taken seriously. If provisions are written in such a 
way that NATO, the UN or the EU are required to get involved in order for the 
no-fly zone to be enforced, Khartoum will view them as largely an exercise in impo-
tent political rhetoric. 

The wording of future legislation passed by Congress matters a great deal. Hollow 
threats or symbolic legislation will be counterproductive, because it will decrease the 
credibility of the U.S. and derail the momentum of advocacy groups because the 
public will believe that the U.S. has taken action to stop the genocide. Included in 
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the appendices of this testimony is model legislation drafted by Survivors United 
implementing a no-fly zone over Darfur. It cannot be emphasized enough, however, 
that a no-fly zone alone, unlike the solutions described below, is not an adequate 
solution to the civilian protection gap in Darfur. 

SOLUTION ONE: A U.S. PEACE ENFORCEMENT BRIGADE 

Little could be more counter-productive than a perceived failure of the United 
States to intervene militarily to stop genocide in a second Muslim nation at this 
time. ‘‘There’s no way to ensure American security without understanding that 
genocide and allowing it imperils U.S. security,’’ journalist Samantha Power ex-
plains. ‘‘Not only is it totally wrong to allow it as a global community . . . but it 
actually is the case that Bosnia, the failed state that was allowed to rot, became 
a training ground for Osama Bin Laden.’’ 12 

Years of inaction in Bosnia left more than 300,000 dead, and damaged the reputa-
tion and credibility of the United States in ways that our nation would not fully 
understand for several years. Three years before the NATO air strikes, a London 
newspaper ran a piece that angrily denounced UN inaction:

‘‘in Bosnia-Herzegovina . . . massacres that send shivers in the body and shake 
the conscience. All of this and the world watch and hear, and not only didn’t 
respond to these atrocities, but also with a clear conspiracy between the USA 
and its’ allies and under the cover of the iniquitous United Nations, the dispos-
sessed people were even prevented from obtaining arms to defend themselves. 
. . . All false claims and propaganda about ‘Human Rights’ were hammered 
down and exposed by the massacres that took place against the Muslims.’’ 13 

Bin Laden’s fatwa, Declaration of War against the Americans Occupying the Land 
of the Two Holy Places, like the genocide it referenced, barely scratched the surface 
of American collective consciousness when it was published in 1996. It was not until 
the message was repeated on a videotape in November 2001 that the real impact 
of our failure to act in Bosnia came to light. On the tape, bin Laden refers to, ‘‘a 
war of genocide in Bosnia in sight and hearing of the entire world. . . .’’ 14 

By ignoring the genocide and continuing to cooperate with Sudan, the U.S. is 
‘‘send[ing] the wrong signal about U.S. values and intentions,’’ which will inevitably 
‘‘lead to increased animosity against the U.S., exacerbating the potential for violent 
rebellion against the regime and its perceived allies.’’ 15 

On the other hand, living our values will redeem the United States’ reputation 
in the international community. Reflecting on the genocide in Rwanda, Chaim Kauf-
mann writes, ‘‘The rest of the world does not act because the United States does 
not.’’ 16 Because the Congress, the Secretary of State and the President have all la-
beled the atrocities in Darfur ‘‘genocide’’, it is essential that the United States lead 
the effort to protect civilians. The authors of The Responsibility to Protect note that, 
‘‘[i]n mobilizing political support for intervention for human protection purposes, as 
for anything else, a great deal comes down to the leadership of key individuals and 
organizations. Someone, somewhere has to pick up the case and run with it.’’ 17 In 
this case, the United States has already assumed this role, and because of this, an-
other call for a ‘‘stronger AU force’’ or ‘‘more AU troops’’ will be a painfully hollow 
gesture. As a senior DoD official recently remarked, ‘‘the United States can only ex-
pect to maintain its credibility as leader in such situations if it demonstrates the 
willingness to commit its own forces.’’ 18 

Many people believe that, because of the war in Iraq, the military is ‘‘stretched 
too thin’’ to intervene in Darfur. This viewpoint is reminiscent of the ‘‘peacekeeping 
fatigue’’ of the early 1990s (Somalia, Bosnia, Haiti and other conflicts resulted in 
repeated interventions by the United Nations and United States) that prevented 
President Clinton from sending troops to Rwanda to stop the genocide in 1994. The 
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truth is, not only is the United States capable of contributing troops to a multi-
national intervention force, but it is in the best interest of the military to do so. 

The ability of the United States Armed Forces to spare the troops required to in-
tervene in Darfur has recently been reaffirmed by both the President and the Chair-
men of the House Committee on Armed Services, Congressman Duncan Hunter. The 
President was recently asked if he felt that the number of troops deployed in Iraq 
was limiting his options elsewhere in the world. He responded,

‘‘The person to ask that to, the person I ask that to, at least, is to the Chairman 
of the Joint Chiefs, my top military advisor. I say, do you feel that we’ve limited 
our capacity to deal with other problems because of our troop levels in Iraq? 
And the answer is, no, he doesn’t feel we’re limited. He feels like we’ve got plen-
ty of capacity.’’ 19 

As was emphasized by Congressman Hunter during his appearance on the Wash-
ington Journal television show on C-Span, there are 2.5 million people in America’s 
defense establishment, and only 140,000—less than 10%—are currently serving in 
Iraq and Afghanistan. As Mr. Hunter said, this country has the capability to put 
5000 troops—more than double the current AU force—on the ground in Darfur to-
morrow to protect women and girls from gang-rape and children from being burnt 
alive.20 Why then, would Congress not authorize the President to deploy that bri-
gade should Khartoum continue to commit unspeakable crimes in Darfur? 

SOLUTION TWO: PRIVATE MILITARY FIRMS UNDER U.S. COMMAND AND CONTROL 

If the Congress is unwilling to risk the lives of its soldiers to stop genocide and 
protect the people of Darfur, another option is to bring the power of the largest 
economy in the world to bear on Sudan by appropriating the funds necessary to de-
ploy a peace enforcement force provided by private firms operating under U.S. com-
mand and control. 

This option has emerged from the shadow of past debacles, and is now considered 
to be a workable solution in cases that nations are unable or unwilling to deploy 
adequate force to intervene in a crisis. Organizations such as the International 
Peace Operations Association, an association of companies that support inter-
national peace and stability operations, have developed detailed codes of conduct 
and standards, and are often able to deploy faster than even NATO. In fact, the 
United States already employs these companies in Iraq. 

Military provider firms would most likely be the least expensive option, short of 
deploying U.S. troops.21 The majority of private security personnel are fully trained 
former members of the police or military. The findings of Executive Outcomes, a pri-
vate security firm that operated in the 1990s, are worth quoting at length: 

‘‘Executive Outcomes performed a business exploration of whether it would have 
had the capacity to intervene in Rwanda in 1994. Internal plans claim that the 
company could have had armed troops on the ground within 14 days of its hire 
and been fully deployed with over 1,500 of its own soldiers, along with air and 
fire support (roughly the equivalent of the U.S. Marine force that first deployed 
into Afghanistan), within six weeks. The cost for a six-month operation to pro-
vide protected safe havens from the genocide was estimated at $150 million 
(around $600,000 a day). This private option compares quite favorably with the 
eventual U.N. relief operation, which deployed only after the killings. The U.N. 
operation ended up costing $3 million a day (and did nothing to save hundreds 
of thousands of lives).’’ 22 

While Survivors United believes that it is in the best interest of the U.S. military 
to participate in peacekeeping operations, and would prefer that Congress authorize 
the President to use United States Armed Forces to stop genocide in Darfur, as we 
have emphasized, the most important objective is civilian protection, and therefore 
fully endorse the use of private military provider firms under U.S. command and 
control. 
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CONCLUSION 

It has been nearly a year since Congress declared that genocide was occurring in 
Darfur, and since that resolution was passed, more than 350,000 people have died. 
Again and again, over a period of more than a year, our nation’s leaders have 
pledged, meaninglessly, never again to stand by without taking action to prevent 
genocide. It is essential that Congress carefully craft the language of future resolu-
tions so that the there is no question in the minds of the leadership in Sudan as 
to the seriousness of the U.S. government’s commitment to do whatever is necessary 
to stop the murder and rape of Africans in Darfur. 

Thank you again for this chance to share the perspectives of Survivors United to 
Save the Women of Darfur. 

APPENDIX A 

AUTHORIZATION OF A NO–FLY ZONE TO PROTECT CIVILIANS IN DARFUR SUDAN 

(a) Enforcement of a no-fly zone pursuant to resolution 1591. 
(1) The Congress finds that, in resolution 1591 (2005), the Security Council cre-

ated a no-fly zone prohibiting the Government of Sudan from conducting flights 
using military air traffic and non-military aircraft performing military missions, in-
cluding reconnaissance or logistics, in and over the Darfur region of the Sudan. 

(2) The President shall take measures, including military action and the use of 
necessary force, to ensure compliance with the no-fly zone described in subsection 
(1). 

(3) In order to carry out his responsibilities for the management during the fiscal 
year 2005 of operations conducted under subsection (2), the President may——

(A) utilize options that employ technological capabilities to intercept and jam com-
munications between the Government of Sudan and the Janjaweed; and 

(B) make use of equipment such as aerostats, airships, or unmanned aerial vehi-
cles to achieve situational awareness. 

(C) assign members of the Armed Forces of the United States to perform nec-
essary functions with respect to such operations. Members of the Armed Forces as-
signed under this subsection shall have as their primary functions logistics manage-
ment, transportation, fiscal management, and contract administration. 

(D) direct the drawdown of commodities and services from the inventory and re-
sources of any agency of the United States Government of an aggregate value not 
to exceed $100,000,000.00 in any fiscal year. 

(4) There are authorized to be appropriated to the President such sums as may 
be necessary to reimburse the applicable appropriation, fund, or account for com-
modities and services provided under subsection (3). 

(5) It is the sense of the Congress that the U.S. should encourage NATO and the 
EU to contribute similar support to conduct operations under subsection (2).
As a part of the credible threat, Congress must indicated that, should the President 
choose to take measures to enforce the no-fly zone, it will be fully funded (see provi-
sions (3)(b) and (4)). 

APPENDIX B 

Rep. Hunter: A Brigade [for Darfur]? Absolutely! 

SURVIVORS UNITED TO SAVE THE WOMEN OF DARFUR

PRESS RELEASE 

Representative Duncan Hunter, Chair of the House Armed Services Committee, 
appeared on C-Span’s morning talk show, Washington Journal last week. Elisabeth 
Kidder, Director of Survivors United to Save the Women of Darfur 
(survivorsunited.com), as a call-in guest, was able to ask Rep. Hunter a question. 

Since late 2003, Survivors United has called on the President and Congress to 
work with the UN, NATO, the EU or act unilaterally if necessary, to ensure that 
an effective, capable and credible peace enforcement force is deployed to Darfur to 
protect civilians. 

The first line of argument for those who oppose US involvement to stop the geno-
cide usually involves the war in Iraq and its effect on the nation’s military. With 
this in mind, Kidder asked Rep. Hunter whether the US could ‘‘field a brigade 
[5,000 troops] tomorrow’’ if necessary, or if critics were correct that the Armed 
Forces are dangerously overstretched. 

The following was Representative Hunter’s answer to the Director’s question:
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Oh absolutely! We have, there are about 2.5 million Americans in the defense 
establishment. That is active and reserve and guard. There’s 140,000 of those 
personnel, that’s less than 10%, in Iraq and about another 20,000 in Afghani-
stan. So in terms of personnel you have a 2.5 million person force just to make 
it very simply broad terms and 140,000 of those persons—that’s less than 10%—
are in the war fighting theatres. And you have obviously other Americans de-
ployed around the world. But those are the two war fighting theatres. 

So yes, if the question is, are we totally tied down to the point that we 
couldn’t put a brigade out to handle a brush fire, the answer is, absolutely, we 
could handle that brush fire. Now if you get to the point where you’re asking 
about major wars . . . let’s say we had a major land war—we could handle it. 
We’d have to handle it in a different way than perhaps we’ve handled it in the 
past. 

We could handle a major war. Nonetheless, we put into the defense bill an 
additional 20,000 Army personnel last year and an additional 2,000 United 
States Marines and we’re putting in an additional 10,000 on the Army side an 
additional 1000 marines on the Core side. I think we do need to bolster the 
force, but again, you have a 2.5 million person military and only 140,000 of 
those folks are in Iraq and only about 20,000 in Afghanistan.23 

Given the confidence of Rep. Hunter in the capability of the United States Armed 
Forces, Survivors United calls on him to co-sponsor H.R. 1424, the Darfur Genocide 
Accountability Act, which would give the President the ability to do whatever is nec-
essary to stop the genocide that has taken 400,000 lives in Western Sudan.

Chairman HYDE. The last questioner before our Secretary has to 
go, Mr. Tancredo. 

Mr. TANCREDO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Dep-
uty Secretary. 

If the Ranking Member’s comments earlier on were correct—and, 
first of all, I certainly agree with his characterization of your pres-
entation. But if he was correct in that, because you did so well in 
preparing for this and delivering the information, that from this 
point on your testimony will always be received by the Full Com-
mittee. That is a fulfillment of the old adage that no good deed goes 
unpunished. 

Mr. ZOELLICK. I was thinking the same thing. 
Mr. TANCREDO. I am sure you were. I am just saying it for you. 
I will only ask one question and then yield what time I might 

have left to Mr. Burton, as he has a question or two also. 
Mine deals specifically with the ICC. I met not too long ago with 

the chief prosecutor. We talked to him about what it is he may 
need from us, what help he may need from us. I just want to make 
sure that there are no problems, to the best of your knowledge, 
that would prevent us from being able to supply him with whatever 
information he needs in having American officials work with him. 

I know, of course, in referring to the fact that we abstained from 
the resolution, that set the ICC in motion on this issue. But there 
is, of course, that provision in law in the American Service Mem-
bers Protection Act which permits the U.S. Government to render 
assistance in efforts to bring to justice Saddam Hussein, Slobodan 
Milosevic, Osama bin Laden, other members of al-Qaeda, other 
leaders of Islamic Jihad and the other foreign nationals accused of 
genocide, war crimes, or crimes against humanity. So with that 
proviso and with the amendment that we added to the State De-
partment authorization, do you see any obstacles that would pre-
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vent us from being able to provide the kind of support that you 
may need to pursue his quest for justice through the ICC? 

Mr. ZOELLICK. I don’t. If I learn of any, I will get back to you 
on it. 

Mr. TANCREDO. Thank you. 
Mr. ZOELLICK. The section that you mentioned I looked at too; 

and I know of the amendment that you had proposed to this. 
If I could, Mr. Tancredo——
Mr. TANCREDO. Certainly. 
Mr. ZOELLICK. If I could, Mr. Tancredo, I also want to make sure 

our lawyers talk to your staff. When I read the amendment once, 
I was worried it might accidently limit us in one way, which I know 
is not your purpose. So if we could have a little freedom to follow 
up with you, but the purpose is the same. 

Mr. TANCREDO. Okay. Although I am intimidated by having your 
lawyers talk to my staff, because I don’t have any lawyers on my 
staff. 

Mr. ZOELLICK. Well, they may do better. 
Mr. TANCREDO. I yield the balance of my time to Mr. Burton. 
Mr. BURTON. First of all, let me just say that in World War II 

when Churchill worked with Stalin, he said he would work with 
the devil himself if it meant the defeat of Hitler, or words to that 
effect. So I understand sometimes the necessity of sometimes deal-
ing with somebody in a country like the Sudan who may have been 
involved directly or indirectly with the genocide. I just can’t figure 
out why they brought him to the United States. Looks like they 
could have met with these people outside the country, which would 
have reduced this problem. 

One question I have, Mr. Secretary, is that some time ago, dur-
ing the Clinton Administration—I think even before that—there 
were several terrorist training camps in and around Khartoum and 
the Sudan. Al-Qaeda was being trained there and even Osama bin 
Laden was there one time. 

What I would like to know, is there information that there are 
still training camps in Khartoum or around Khartoum and in the 
Sudan? If so, are we getting any information on that? If you can 
give us that. 

Mr. ZOELLICK. I do not know of any. Chairman Wolf, who as we 
know has a strong interest in these issues, brought to my attention 
a report—I think it was actually also covered in the Washington 
Times recently. We brought—some FBI and intelligence people met 
with the people that had the report. He was kind enough to invite 
some of the people from the State Department there as well. 

They are obviously pursuing it, because of the history that you 
mention. We do not have any verification of that, you know, at this 
time, but it is something that one needs to continue to pursue. 

Chairman HYDE. Well, I want to thank you, Mr. Zoellick, for 
your marvelous testimony, very instructive. This is obviously a 
matter that will continue to occupy our attention, and we look for-
ward to hearing from you again very soon. 

Mr. ZOELLICK. Thank you, Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Thank you. The Committee stands adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 12:37, the Committee was adjourned.] 
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A P P E N D I X 

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ROBERT MENENDEZ, A REPRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY 

As you all know, Sudan has been ravaged by over two decades of civil war and 
the recent crisis and genocide in Darfur, in Western Sudan, has only added to that 
devastation. 

The US Congress has declared that the atrocities in Darfur are genocide and the 
Bush Administration blamed the Government of Sudan for the ongoing genocide. 
Let us remember that the Sudanese government is responsible for the killing of up 
to 300,000 people since 2003, and the displacement of 1.9 million people 

And the violence and fear has not ended. 
The government supported Janjaweed, and their militia allies, continue to carry 

out violence against civilians, including the murder of men, women and children. 
The government even continues to intimidate and punish those who speak out 

against rape and violence, including aid workers. 
The authoritarian government of Sudan, which seized power in 1989, represses 

freedom of assembly, association, movement and speech. 
That is why, while I am glad that our government took the lead in calling these 

atrocities genocide, I am concerned by recent Administration statements which seem 
to be backtracking and the lack of real follow-through in confronting the Khartoum 
government. I think we must be very cautious about taking it easy on the Govern-
ment of Sudan either in the name of security or out of fear of disrupting the North-
South peace process. 

I recall that the President said, in reference to the war on terror, ‘‘You are either 
with us or against us.’’ I believe, when it comes to stopping genocide, you are either 
with us or against us. That’s why I cannot understand how the US government 
could fly a high-level intelligence official from Sudan to meet with government offi-
cials here in the United States at tax payer expense. This is a man who is largely 
responsible for the atrocities in Darfur. What kind of message does that send to the 
Government of Sudan? 

We cannot and should not send a signal of recognition or reconciliation to the 
Government of Sudan, which our own President has accused of committing genocide. 

We must send a clear message that the Government of Sudan must completely 
divorce itself from the Janjaweed and guarantee that those who participated in or 
who are complicit in genocide are brought to justice. 

I, too, am glad that Sudan is, according to the State Department report on ter-
rorism, improving its cooperation with the US on terrorism. But they still must be 
held accountable for the devastation and genocide in Darfur. 
The Humanitarian Crisis 

When it comes to hunger in Darfur, the bottom line right now is that we have 
the illusion of stability. 

But the reality is there is no sustainable source of food in Darfur. There are no 
crops and there will be no crops. There will be no food and no basis for an economy. 
The minute that international food aid goes away, the illusion of stability will end. 

So we cannot hide behind the current illusion of stability. First, we must take ac-
tion to guarantee that food supplies will not run out by getting the donor commu-
nity not only to commit but to actually provide the money for food. Second, we must 
eventually create a secure environment so that people can return to their homes or 
find new land to plant their own their own food, restart their economy and their 
lives. 
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We cannot forget that this is the worst humanitarian crisis that the world faces 
today. 

And, even if peace came today, that crisis would not be over. 
New Jersey Legislation on Sudan 

I believe that each of us must take action to stop genocide. That is why I am a 
strong supporter, in my own State of New Jersey, of legislation which would pro-
hibit New Jersey from investing certain public funds in companies that do business 
in Sudan. The bill will require the State of New Jersey to divest state administered 
pension funds from companies, banks, and financial institutions that have ties to 
Sudan, without requiring any premature sale investments that would hurt the State 
of New Jersey. 

As we learned from South Africa, money talks, and we cannot allow our public 
money to support the genocide in Sudan. 

All of us here today, politicians, Americans and global citizens cannot make the 
same mistakes that we did in the Armenian, the Jewish, the Bosnian, and the 
Rwandan genocides. 

The people of Sudan need our help and they need it now. While the recent pledges 
of aid to Africa are both welcome and necessary, we must ensure that the money 
is getting where it needs to go; is helping the people who need it most; and is not 
taking away from other development/assistance programs. But above all, we must 
ensure that these promises do in fact turn into food and assistance for the Sudanese 
people. 

There will be no peace in Sudan without the help of the international community. 
Together, we have an obligation to intervene and put an end to the devastation and 
human suffering in Sudan and work towards a sustainable peace. 

RESPONSES FROM THE HONORABLE ROBERT B. ZOELLICK, DEPUTY SECRETARY, U.S. 
DEPARTMENT OF STATE, TO QUESTIONS SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD BY THE HON-
ORABLE DIANE E. WATSON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF 
CALIFORNIA 

Question: 
What is your expected time-line for the implementation of the measures you out-

lined in your testimony (e.g. deployment of troops, providing food to displaced per-
sons)? 
Response: 

We fully support the African Union Mission in Sudan’s (AMIS) planned expansion 
from approximately 2,700 to 7,700 personnel. Deployment of additional African 
Union (AU) troops from Nigeria, Rwanda, Senegal, South Africa, and Kenya began 
July 1 and will continue through September 2005. 

Food aid programs for internally displaced persons (IDPs) and other vulnerable 
groups in Sudan are ongoing. The United Nations World Food Program (WFP) is 
responsible for over 90% of food deliveries to all areas of Sudan, including Darfur, 
southern Sudan, eastern Sudan and transitional areas. USAID and WFP have iden-
tified priority areas for food delivery in southern Sudan and transitional areas like 
Southern Blue Nile, Nuba Mountains, and Abyei. USAID and WFP will continue to 
work to ensure that the needs of IDPs, returnees, and other vulnerable people in 
these areas are met. We are currently funding 86% of food deliveries to Darfur and 
90% of food deliveries to southern Sudan. We are also working to leverage other 
donor resources for food aid to southern Sudan to ensure that the WFP operation 
has sufficient resources to deliver through the year. 
Question: 

What more can the United States Government do to compel the Government of 
Sudan to disarm the militias? 
Response: 

Disarmament of militias is key to a lasting peace in Darfur. The Government of 
Sudan (GOS) must comply with United Nations Security Council Resolutions de-
manding that the government cease support for militias in Darfur. We fully support 
the U.N. Security Council resolutions that call for disarming militias and are press-
ing the government diplomatically to comply. In every meeting with senior GOS offi-
cials in Washington and Khartoum, we underscore the need for the Government of 
Sudan to take proactive steps to cease support for militias and to take steps to hold 
those responsible for atrocities accountable. 
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The United States sponsored UN Security Council Resolution 1591 which provides 
for targeted sanctions, including a visa ban and asset freeze, against those who im-
pede the search for peace, as another expression of our determination to pressure 
those most responsible for the continuation of the conflict. UN Resolutions also call 
for a ban on military flights and an arms embargo—all intended to hasten an end 
to the conflict. 

We are also working with the African Union (AU) and other partners to support 
the expansion of AU forces in Darfur from the current 2700 to over 7700 personnel. 
The AU mission has been very effective at reducing violence and preventing attacks 
in areas where it has deployed; expansion of the force will provide additional protec-
tion to civilians and displaced persons. 

Finally, we are actively supporting AU-led peace talks in Abuja. With U.S. sup-
port, the parties signed an important Declaration of Principles July 5 that sets the 
stage for further negotiations on wealth and power sharing. 

The new Government of National Unity, including SPLM Chairman John Garang 
as First Vice-President scheduled to be sworn in on July 9, 2005, will also change 
the dynamics, giving the new government additional incentive to end support for the 
militias and bring the conflict to a close. We will continue to press forward on each 
of these fronts with the ultimate goal of peace in Darfur. 
Question: 

What additional resources does the United States Government (State, USAID, and 
any other agencies) require from Congress in order to provide the most robust pos-
sible response to the genocide? 
Response: 

We appreciate Congress’ indispensable support of our Sudan programs and initia-
tives, including the $50 million in FY 05 supplemental funds approved to assist with 
the expansion of the African Union mission in Darfur. Funding requirements are 
constantly changing as the situation on the ground evolves. The African Union is 
expanding its force. Drought is exacerbating an already complex humanitarian situ-
ation. The Sudanese are just now embarking on the implementation of an extraor-
dinarily complex peace agreement. We all share the goal of helping those who have 
been displaced to restart normal livelihoods as the security situation allows. We are 
carefully monitoring the needs and pressing the potential donor sources and will 
keep Congress informed of additional resources that may be required. 
Question: 

What steps need to happen in order to get additional international forces into 
Darfur? 
Response: 

Planning for the expansion of the African Union mission in Darfur is ongoing in 
anticipation of the imminent arrival of additional military forces and civilian police. 
The U.S. has already finished constructing some camps to house additional troops 
and is in the process of constructing others. In addition, the U.S. has agreed to air-
lift some of the expanded contingent. NATO and the EU have also agreed to provide 
transport, logistical and planning support and are gearing up to do so. Deployment 
of additional AU troops is scheduled to begin in July and to be completed by Sep-
tember 2005. FM Ismail assured Secretary Rice and Deputy Secretary Zoellick dur-
ing his recent visit to Washington that the Government of Sudan will fully cooper-
ate with the AU and NATO to facilitate AU expansion. The United States will con-
tinue to press the GOS to assure their full cooperation. Other donors are providing 
transport and funds for most operational costs. 
Question: 

As you are currently acting as your own ‘‘Special Envoy for Darfur,’’ what addi-
tional help might you and your office need to permit you to devote additional time 
and resources to our Darfur efforts? 
Response: 

I do not work alone on Sudan. Assistant Secretary for African Affairs Constance 
Newman and Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary Michael Ranneberger, as well as 
Senior Representative on Sudan Charles Snyder and the Africa Bureau’s Sudan Pro-
grams Group, all provide support and work the issues on a daily basis. State’s Coor-
dinator for Reconstruction and Stabilization is working with all relevant agencies 
to help coordinate a conflict transformation strategy that can lead to sustainable 
peace. We have senior U.S. representatives at the African Union-led Abuja peace 
talks on Darfur, and U.S. advisors supporting implementation of the Comprehensive 
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Peace Agreement. In addition, the small but dedicated staff of the U.S. Embassy in 
Khartoum plays an important role in supporting and communicating our policies 
and programs. We are prepared to devote additional staff and resources—and will 
work with Congress to identify additional needs—as appropriate.

Æ
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